

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2020

# The Relationship Between Authentic Leadership in Project Managers and Project Success

Laurie Levy Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Psychology Commons

# Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Laurie Levý

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Nancy Bostain, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty
Dr. Kelley Conrad, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty
Dr. Richard Thompson, University Reviewer, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2020

## Abstract

The Relationship Between Authentic Leadership in Project Managers and Project Success

by

Laurie Levý

MS, Walden University, 2014

MBA, Webster University, 1999

BS, Texas A&M University, 1987

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Industrial-Organizational Psychology

Walden University

May 2020

#### Abstract

Authentic leadership has been shown to influence prosocial employee attributes and behaviors. However, the relationship between authentic leadership in people without positional authority or power in an organization has not been studied as extensively. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to explore the relationship between nonpositional leaders in an organization and the authentic leadership components of relational transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing, and to determine if authentic leadership in an organization's project managers predicted project success. A second purpose was to determine if the possession of a project management credential moderated the relationship between authentic leadership and project success. Using the Authentic Leadership Questionnaire (ALQ) and the Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ), data were gathered from 61 participants. Regression analysis indicated a statistically nonsignificant relationship between authentic leadership factors in project managers and project success and possession of a project management credential did not significantly moderate the relationship. This study has positive social change implications in that in an increasingly project-centric world there are more nonpositional leaders with broad influence in organizations. While the results were nonsignificant, the study helps extend what is known about authentic leadership. The findings of this study could promote positive social change by helping organizational leaders and project managers in any industry better understand how authentic leadership competencies may support project success and greater organizational effectiveness, ultimately influencing the local and global economy.

# The Relationship Between Authentic Leadership in Project Managers and Project Success

by

Laurie Levý

MS, Walden University, 2014
MBA, Webster University, 1999
BS, Texas A&M University, 1987

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Industrial-Organizational Psychology

Walden University

May 2020

## Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my mother, Jane, who supported and motivated me through this odyssey. She provided help when I needed it; her support and dedication to me throughout this process was instrumental in helping me to achieve this goal. I am thankful for my extended family of Cori and John Bruckner, who provided encouragement and support over the years as I worked through each step of this impossible journey. Thank you all for your love, inspiration, and motivation!

## Acknowledgments

Thank you, Jane Levý, for your love, inspiration, and support throughout this process. Without you, I couldn't have finished. I am sorry you're not around anymore to share in our success.

Thank you, Dr. Nancy S. Bostain. You have been inspirational, motivating, supportive, and most of all patient through this journey. I learned much, and I appreciated your insight and suggestions.

Thank you, Cori and John Bruckner, and my extended family of friends, relatives, and work partners. You saw me through the highs and lows of this endeavor and never lost faith in me. I am truly grateful.

# Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	2
Problem Statement	4
Purpose of the Study	6
Research Questions and Hypotheses	7
Theoretical Framework for the Study	8
Nature of the Study	9
Definitions	10
Assumptions	12
Scope and Delimitations	12
Limitations	13
Significance	14
Summary	15
Chapter 2: Literature Review	17
Theoretical Foundation	19
Authentic Leadership Theory	22
Project Management Theory	24
Social Identity Theory	25
Literature Review	29
Historical Overview	29

Authentic Leadership	29
Project Success	31
Current Findings	35
Authentic Leadership	35
Project Success	40
Summary and Conclusions	44
Chapter 3: Research Method	49
Methodology	49
Research Design and Rationale	49
Population	50
Sampling and Sampling Procedure	51
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	53
Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs	54
Data Analysis Plan	56
Threats to Validity	59
Ethical Procedures	60
Summary	61
Chapter 4: Results	63
Data Collection	64
Demographic Summary	65
Descriptive Statistics	69
Results by Research Question	70

Summary	73
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	74
Interpretation of the Findings.	75
Limitations of the Study	77
Assumptions	78
Limitations	78
Recommendations	79
Implications	81
Conclusion	82
References	83
Appendix A: Signed Permission to Use the Authentic Leadership Questionnaire	103
Appendix B: Signed Permission to Use the Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ)	104
Appendix C: Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ)	105
Appendix D: ALQ Overall Raw Score by Gender	106
Appendix E: ALQ Overall Raw Scores by Component	107
Annendix F: ALO Percentiles and Count	111

# List of Tables

Table 1. Survey Respondents by Age and Gender	66
Table 2. PMI Membership and Certification by Years of Experience	67
Table 3. Overall Project Success by Project	70
Table 4. ANOVA	72
Table 5. Summary of Multiple Regression Analysis	72

## Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Although ethics-based leadership has been the subject of study since the 1930s (Novicevic, Harvey, Buckley, Brown, & Evans, 2006), the relationship between authentic leadership in leaders—leaders who know and are comfortable with who they are—without positional authority or power in an organization has not been studied as extensively. The focus of this study was to examine the link between factors of authentic leadership in project managers and project success. By doing so, the research may fill a gap in research regarding authentic leadership in those employees who do not have formal leadership positions in an organization but do have leadership responsibilities. The Project Management Institute (PMI, 2015) noted projects of some sort are a part of nearly every organization and may be directly or indirectly a part of the revenue stream or the services an organization provides. The effect of projects on the global economy is significant; PMI reported in 2017 unsuccessful projects accounted for approximately U.S. \$97 million lost for every U.S. \$1 billion spent (PMI, 2017).

The implications of projects and project success are far-reaching. The Standish Group (2013) noted even organizations that are not project-centric are affected by successful and failed projects, as are the people who work for those organizations Additionally, the percentage of successful projects increased to 39% in 2012 and failed or challenged projects decreased to 61% in 2012 from 63% in 2010, according to the Standish Group. PMI estimated that business services and healthcare would drive the creation of over 15 million roles and over 6 million new jobs encompassing project management activities and responsibilities between 2010 and 2020 (PMI, 2016).

The societal implications of authentic leadership are also far-reaching. Employees who are happy in their work organizations may be more productive and motivated to perform. Avolio, Gardner, Walumba, Luthans, and May (2004) noted authentic leadership influences prosocial employee attributes and behaviors, including creativity and innovation, organizational commitment, organizational trust, and psychological capital. Warszewska-Makuch, Bedynska, and Zoinierczyk-Zreda (2015) noted authentic leadership in conjunction with co-worker support might prevent workplace bullying and the employee stress that is often a by-product of workplace bullying. The influence of authentic leadership extends beyond a corporate or organizational balance sheet; Avolio et al. proposed authentic leaders are best positioned to resolve policy and problem issues in society.

The introductory chapter to this research paper is divided into descriptive sections. These sections include the background on the concepts of authentic leadership, project managers, and project success, the problem statement and gap in the literature, and purpose of the study, the research questions and hypotheses, the theoretical framework of the study, nature of the study, definitions, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, and significance of the study. The chapter concludes with a summary.

### **Background**

There is a documented relationship between authentic leadership in leaders with positional authority and positive employee behaviors and organizational success (Bamford, Wong, & Laschinger, 2013; Gill, 2012; Lanzoni & Meirelles, 2011; Leroy,

Palanski, & Simons, 2012; Peus, Kerschreiter, Frey, & Traut-Mattausch, 2010). Leader titles can range from chief executive officer to line manager of an organization. However, there is a gap in the research describing the relationship between authentic leadership in employees who do not have direct managerial or supervisory positions in an organization, but have leadership roles, and positive employee outcomes. For example, Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) noted project managers are examples of informal leaders in an organization and are responsible for leading project team members, project sponsors, and other key stakeholders throughout the project lifecycle. However, project managers rarely have formal leadership positions within an organization, no real authority over project team members, and often have not been trained in leadership skills (Lloyd-Walker & Walker, 2011).

In the literature, *project manager* is defined as a professional with the overall responsibility of getting things done; the method for how this is achieved has changed since the late 1990s. For example, Toor and Ofori (2008) suggested a gradual movement away from the concentration on technical skills of construction project managers and a new focus on management and soft skills to influence project outcomes, to include scope, schedule, and budget. Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) noted an emphasis on project managers to provide to the organization the best project cost-benefit within the objectives of scope, schedule, and budget. Whether an organization emphasizes management of people or management of technical project management skill sets, Morris (2004) suggested an organizational expectation of the mastery of scope, scheduling, and budget management in project managers.

According to the PMI (2017), projects are more important to organizations than ever. PMI also noted projects—both successful and unsuccessful—are an important factor in world economic health. Project managers are nonpositional leaders who facilitate the execution of projects, yet the connection between project managers who are authentic leaders and project success is unknown. This study was needed to understand the relationship between authentic leadership in informal leaders such as project managers and project success, and whether possession of a professional project management credential moderates this relationship.

#### **Problem Statement**

Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) described the project manager role as one in which the focus is to lead people to accomplish project and organization objectives even while the connection between project *leading* activities and project success has not been the focus of study in the literature. Toor and Ofori (2008) noted the lack of leadership training for construction project managers has been a problem for the construction industry and suggested projects that fail are problematic for organizations because those projects directly influence an organization's revenues and expenditures and may affect an organization's ability to grow.

An additional problem for project management in organizations is determining the appropriate leadership style for meeting project budget, schedule, and scope objectives during the project lifecycle, as not all leadership approaches are suitable for each phase of the project management process (Turner & Müller, 2005). While Turner and Müller described project managers as operating primarily as transactional leaders, Toor and

Ofori (2008) noted characteristics of authentic leadership encompass features of transactional and transformational leadership styles, suggesting authentic leadership characteristics are an attribute of multiple positive leadership styles. Avolio and Gardner (2005) suggested the behavior, values, and transparency of authentic leaders inspires and invigorates followers and these characteristics of authentic leadership promote positive employee behaviors in the organization. Because project managers are often not viewed as leaders in an organization even though they are expected to lead disparate groups of people toward project goals (Lloyd-Walker & Walker, 2011), it is important the relationship between authentic non-titled leaders and successful projects be understood.

Successful projects are important for organizations in that the ability to provide services or realize profit may be dependent on the success or failure of projects as well as the project manager's capacity to lead those projects (Toor & Ofori, 2008); the PMI (2015) has noted projects may comprise a large portion of how an organization meets its goals. Additionally, Turner and Müller (2005) noted effective leadership in an organization influences overall success and has a positive effect on employee performance and suggested project manager leadership is a component of organizational success. The specific problem is the relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders and project success—defined as meeting project budget, schedule, and scope objectives—is not known, and the effect on organizational members who rely on successful projects and leadership of those project teams may be adversely affected in terms of project scope, schedule, and budget. Additionally, whether a professional project management qualification such as the PMI, Project Management Professional (PMP), or

Certified Associate in Project Management (CAPM) credential moderates this relationship is unknown as well. If a professional credential does not relate to project success, it may be that organizations and project managers should focus more on development of authentic leadership skills.

A gap in the research exists regarding the relationship between project success—defined as meeting project budget, schedule, and scope objectives—and authentic leaders in an organization who fulfill an informal leadership role. In addition to predicting project success, if the relationship exists between project managers who are also authentic leaders and project success, further research could be performed examining the relationship between organizational leaders who are not positional leaders and positive employee outcomes. If authentic leadership skills predict project success, then organizational leaders may choose to place a greater emphasis on leadership competencies during the project manager selection process to decrease the outlay for each project. Understanding how authentic leadership in project managers is related to project success may also contribute to useful information for project manager training, development, and certification.

## **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this quantitative study using multiple regression analysis was to investigate if authentic leadership in an organization's project managers predicts project success. A second purpose was to determine if the possession of a professional project management credential such as the PMI PMP or CAPM certifications moderates the relationship between authentic leadership and project success. The goal of this study was

to examine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, and if a significant relationship exists, further study may be needed to determine if there should be a focus on authentic leadership capabilities in project manager training. An additional purpose was to determine if possession of a project management credential such as the PMI PMP or CAPM credentials moderates the relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders and project success objectives of budget, schedule, and scope.

## **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

Authentic leadership characteristics and possession of a professional project management credential formed the foundation for the research questions and hypotheses. The characteristics of authentic leaders include leader self-awareness, a sense of internalized morality, the ability to process multiple sources of information, and honesty/transparency in dealings with others (Novicevic et al., 2006). Starkweather and Stevenson (2011) and Toljaga-Nikolić (2011) noted in addition to project manager core technical competencies, some organizations also value a professional project management credential such as the PMI PMP or CAPM as elements of successful projects. The research questions and hypotheses examined the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success and the degree to which a PMP or CAPM credential moderates this relationship.

Research Question 1: What is the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the Authentic Leadership Questionnaire (ALQ) do not predict project success as measured by the Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ).

H<sub>A</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ predict project success as defined by the PSQ.

Research Question 2: Does a PMP or CAPM credential moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential does not moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as defined by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential moderates the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as measured by the PSQ.

## **Theoretical Framework for the Study**

The foundational theories important in understanding the relationship between authentic leadership, nonpositional leaders such as project managers, professional project management credentials, and project success include authentic leadership theory, social identity theory, and project management theory. Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted authentic leadership theory originated from education, positive psychology, and sociology. Positive employee behavior has been observed in organizations where leaders are practitioners of authentic leadership; authentic leadership characteristics include relational transparency, high moral code, self-awareness, and balanced processing (Woolley, Caza, & Levy, 2011). The connection between authentic leaders and their

followers—such as the social identity of the project manager within the overall project team— is described by social identity theory and may also explain the influence the group may have on the individual (Turner & Oakes, 1986). Although the literature does not reveal agreement on a unified project management theory, Bredillet (2008) noted multiple theories such as systems theory, contingency theory, and leadership theories might contribute to theories of project management.

Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted authentic leader behaviors may have a positive impact on followers. The first research question is related to authentic leadership theory and is concerned with the connection between authentic leadership and measures of organizational achievement, such as project success. Because project managers lead project team members in project activities to achieve project success, social identity theory and its explanation of the dynamic between a group member and the group itself is a foundational construct in the approach to this study and relates to the connection between an authentic nonpositional leader project manager and project success.

## **Nature of the Study**

The purpose of this quantitative non-experimental correlational study using regression analysis was to determine the relationship between authentic leadership in nonpositional leader project managers and project success. Also examined was whether the possession of a professional project management credential by the nonpositional leader project manager moderated this relationship. A quantitative approach using a cross-sectional design best focused this research study on understanding the relationship between nonpositional leader project manager and project success. The predictive

variable was authentic leadership characteristics and the moderating variable was the PMI, PMP, or CAPM credential. The outcome variable was project success, defined in this study as the achievement of project scope, schedule, and budget objectives. Project success was defined as a combination of cost, schedule, scope, and achievement of technical and functional requirements and project objectives (Prabhakar, 2008).

Research participants consisted of active PMI members, members of project management groups in the LinkedIn social media platform, and the Walden University Participant Pool. Data were collected using a web-based leadership instrument and questionnaire. According to the literature, questionnaires and surveys are often the data collection instruments used to measure leadership traits and attributes. The ALQ (Walumbwa, Avolio, Gardner, Wernsing, & Peterson, 2008) was used to measure authentic leadership characteristics and the PSQ was used to measure project success (LeBlanc, 2008). This correlational study described the relationship between authentic leadership as measured by the ALQ (Mind Garden, 2007; Walumbwa et al., 2008) and project success as measured by criteria described by Turner and Zolin (2012). Multiple regression was used to predict the effect of authentic leadership and possession of a project management credential by nonpositional leader project managers or those fulfilling the role of project manager in the project manager population. The sample selection criteria included respondents who possessed a professional project management credential, as well as those who did not possess a project management credential.

## **Definitions**

The following terms were used in this study:

Authentic Leadership Questionnaire: The ALQ is an instrument that quantifies authentic leadership characteristics (Walumbwa et al., 2008).

Certified Associate in Project Management: The CAPM is a basic certification for new project practitioners (PMI, 2017).

Project budget: A project budget is a method of allocating funds to financially meet the project objectives and deliverables; it is often time-bound (MyManagementGuide.com, 2017).

*Project Management Institute:* PMI is a global project management organization that promotes standards and project management certifications (PMI, 2017).

Project Management Professional: The PMP is a qualification program sponsored by the PMI (PMI, 2017).

*Project manager:* The project manager is an accountable person charged with facilitation of activities in all phases of a project, stakeholder expectations, the project team, and project success or failure (Corporate Education Group, 2017). The project manager is a nonpositional leader who does not hold a formal leadership title or have human resource responsibilities in an organization but who influences and directs project team members during a project (Pescosolido, 2001).

*Project schedule:* A project schedule is a communication tool that states the work to be done (Ray, 2017).

*Project scope:* Project scope is the defined work that is needed so that project objectives are met (PMI, 2013).

Project success: Project success is defined as a focus on schedule, cost, and scope (Judgev & Müller, 2005).

Project Success Questionnaire: The PSQ is an instrument for measuring project success, incorporating the constraints of project scope, schedule, and budget (LeBlanc, 2008).

## **Assumptions**

In this quantitative non-experimental study, there were three assumptions. These assumptions were necessary because the identification of voluntary project manager respondents could not be controlled. The first assumption was study participants were in project management roles of some sort at the time of the study or had been in a project management role in the past. The second assumption was participation in the study by respondents was voluntary and not coerced. The third assumption was research study participants responded to instrument questions with honesty and integrity.

## **Scope and Delimitations**

The purpose of this study was to investigate the relationship between project manager authentic leadership capabilities and project success, with focus also on whether possession of a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM credential moderated the relationship. Two main threats to the strength of this study were in the measurement of the variables *authentic leadership* through the ALQ instrument (Walumbwa et al., 2008) and *project success* through the PSQ instrument (LeBlanc, 2008). Measurement of the moderating variable *professional project management credential* did not pose a threat to the study. The approach of this study was narrowly

constrained to project managers or those people in a project management role who were also authentic leaders, so the effects of confounding variables were eliminated; instruments with internal validity were also utilized, and the result was a study with internal validity (see Statisticshowto.com, 2017).

The ability to replicate this research to other situations, people, and times is known as external validity and the applicability of the study to the world at large is generalizability (Statisticshowto.com, 2017). The focus of the current study was on the relationship between nonpositional leaders such as project managers who exhibit authentic leadership characteristics and positive organizational outcomes, such as successful projects. As such, the random study sample of project managers or those people in a project management role were generalized to the larger population of nonpositional organization leaders.

#### Limitations

Limitations of this study included actions or activities contradicting the assumptions stated in the study. These actions included failure of the study participants to answer instrument questions truthfully and honestly and that participants were in a project management role at the time of the study or have been in the past. An additional limitation was that there could have been few study participants who met the criteria for authentic leadership as described in the ALQ; there may also have been few projects deemed to be successful according to the PSQ. There could also have been few study participants who possessed a PMP or CAPM credential who were authentic leaders and had successful projects so the moderating effect of the credential could be determined. A

further limitation of this research concerned causality and correlation in that Handy, Cao, and Mokhtarian (2005) and Perdicoúlis (2013) suggested the nature of non-experimental cross-section design provides assessment of the relationship between the predictor and outcome variables and not causality. According to Simon and Goes (2011), "the main purpose of a correlational study is to determine relationships between variables, and if a relationship exists, to determine a regression equation that could be used make predictions to a population" (para. 1).

## **Significance**

Because project activities in the profit and non-profit world may contribute directly to the global economy and services provided by private and public agencies, the discoveries noted in this research study promoted positive social change by helping organizational leaders and project managers in any industry understand how authentic leadership competencies may support project success and greater organizational effectiveness (PMI, 2015). Additionally, Hannah, Avolio, and Walumbwa (2011) suggested that authentic leadership is positively linked to follower pro-social and principled behavior; society and organizations benefit when followers model authentic leader ethical behavior in ethically challenging situations. The potential effects of positive behavior as modeled by authentic leaders may also result in positive change not only within an organization at different levels but outside of the organization as well (Luthans & Youssef, 2007).

The potential societal and economic change implications of nonpositional leaders who characterize authentic leadership are broad. The effect of a positive workplace

extends beyond the organization and into the personal lives of employees, according to Novicevic et al. (2006). Authentic leaders promote positive employee behaviors in the workplace that may relieve stress (Warszewska-Makuch et al., 2015) and influence policy and resolve societal problems, as noted by Avolio et al. (2004). Project managers who demonstrate characteristics of authentic leadership may positively influence the new project-focused roles and jobs that PMI (2016) predicts will be added to the workforce. Authentic leadership in nonpositional leaders positively affects both the economic and social aspects of society (Avolio & Gardner, 2005).

This study was warranted because, although the link between authentic leadership characteristics in leaders and positive employee outcomes has been established (Bamford et al., 2013; Gill, 2012; Lanzoni & Meirelles, 2011; Leroy et al., 2012; Peus et al., 2010), the relationship between an organization's nonpositional authentic leaders and positive organizational outcomes such as project success is less clear. Pescosolido (2001) suggested that nonpositional leaders are employees in an organization with no human resource department-mandated responsibilities but who influence group or team member activities, perceptions, and performance; nonpositional leaders may include employees who have diverse functions across an organization such as team lead, committee chair, union shop steward, or project manager.

#### Summary

In the introduction to this study, I discussed the gap in the research regarding the relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders with positive organization outcomes and continued with a brief review of the foundational and

theoretical constructs of authentic leadership, project management, project success, and the PMI PMP or CAPM credentials. I also addressed the problem statement, research questions, and hypotheses regarding the relationship between project managers or those people who have fulfilled the role of project manager who are authentic leaders and project success, as well as the degree to which possession of a PMI PMP or CAPM credential moderates this relationship. A quantitative non-experimental correlational research design using multiple regression was discussed and definitions for frequently used terms were provided. I concluded the chapter with a discussion of the assumptions, scope, and significance of the study. In the review of the literature in the next chapter, I discuss the major themes of authentic leadership, project managers who exhibit authentic leadership characteristics, and the two main professional project management credentials as a factor in project success.

## Chapter 2: Literature Review

The purpose of this research study was to examine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success and whether the possession of a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM credential by the project manager moderated this relationship. The relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders and project success—defined as meeting project budget, schedule, and scope objectives—is not known. The correlation between *positional* leaders who exhibit authentic leadership and prosocial employee behaviors and organizational success is well documented (Bamford et al., 2013; Gill, 2012; Lanzoni & Meirelles, 2011; Leroy et al., 2012; Peus et al., 2010). The project manager role is one in which the focus is to lead people to accomplish project and organization objectives, even though the connection between leading others and project success has not been the focus of previous research (Lloyd-Walker & Walker, 2011).

The literature review in a research study is a way to establish the direction in the investigation of a topic through different forms of gathered information (Hart, 2005). This literature review contains major themes identified in research regarding authentic leadership as a component of organizational trust and commitment, follower performance, and as a positive influence on business practices. The review also contains the influence of the project management credential on project success, and whether the PMP or CAPM credentials are factors in successful projects undertaken by project managers who are also authentic leaders. The organization of the literature review

consists of the literature search strategy, theoretical foundation, review of each variable, and summary.

## **Literature Search Strategy**

Multiple database sources and key search terms were used in this research. The databases accessed through the Walden University library included: Business Source Complete, ABI/INFORM Collection, Emerald Insight, SAGE Journals, ScienceDirect, SAGE Stats, Academic Search Complete, ProQuest Central, PsycINFO, Computers and Applied Sciences, Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ), Dissertations and Theses at Walden University, Expanded Academic ASAP, Mental Measurements Yearbook with Tests in Print, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global, PsycARTICLES, PsycINFO, PsycTESTS and Health and Psychosocial Instruments Simultaneous Search, SAGE Research Methods Online, and SocINDEX with Full Text. The key search terms and combinations of search terms included: Authentic leadership, transformational leadership, transactional leadership, positive leadership, project, project management, PMO, project success, project performance, project triple constraint, project management professional, PMP, certified associate in project management, CAPM, Authentic leadership+projects, authentic leadership+project success, authentic leadership+ project performance, authentic leadership+project manager, authentic leadership+informal leader, project manager+leadership, project manager+project success, project manager or certified associate in project management and PMP or CAPM+project performance, project manager or certified associate in project management and PMP or CAPM+success, project manager or certified associate in

project management and PMP or CAPM+project success, and project manager or certified associate in project management and PMP or CAPM+project performance.

Sources for the literature review included peer-reviewed journals, books, dissertations, websites, and instruments that published specific research regarding authentic leadership, authentic leadership and positive employee outcomes, leadership capabilities in project managers, and project manager leadership as a factor in project success. The literature review included seminal literature from the years 1900 to 2012 and included the origins of authentic leadership theory and its relation to other non-transactional leadership and positive leadership theories. The literature review also encompassed recent peer-reviewed sources from the years 2012 through 2018 focused on employee outcomes and organizational success in entities with positional and nonpositional authentic leaders, including project managers. A gap in the research exists concerning the relationship between role-based authentic leadership in project managers and project success; this gap was addressed by the utilization of multiple sources of information regarding positive leadership models in both formal and nonpositional leaders

#### **Theoretical Foundation**

Abend (2008) noted theories are important to explain constructs or conditions and to advance knowledge in an area. There are several theories central to understanding the relationship between authentic leadership, project managers, professional project management credentials, and project success. Authentic leadership theory is key in understanding how authentic leaders are true to themselves, whether they are titled

leaders or informal leaders in an organization. The theories foundational to project management are also central to understanding these relationships and social identity theory is critical in the investigation of the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success.

Understanding how positional leaders differ from nonpositional leaders such as project managers is important in the investigation of the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. Nonpositional leaders do not have formal leadership titles in an organization. Formal or positional leadership classifications may include any executive, supervisory, or managerial position with an organization. Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) and McCrimmon (2005) noted nonpositional leaders rarely have formal authority over others in an organization and occupy job classifications that are outside of management hierarchy. White (2015) suggested positional leadership is enacted from the perceived authority of those at the executive levels of the organization, while nonpositional leadership "has to do with making an impact through leading by example and cultivating influence through action, impact, and supportive behavior. Nonpositional leadership is *doing*, rather than *holding* a title" (p. 8).

Nonpositional leaders are organization members without formal title or authority who influence other organization members through their activities.

Nonpositional leadership is different than positional leadership. Nonpositional leaders do not occupy formal leadership positions such as chief executive officer or manager and may have a wide range of organizational classifications such as executive assistant, senior software developer, or project manager. González (2010) noted

nonpositional leaders are typically focused on a defined set of tasks or issues, rather than a wide range of initiatives or goals as might be expected with more formal leadership positions. White (2015) noted nonpositional leaders positively influence others within the organization, regardless of where they rank within the organizational structure. González also suggested nonpositional leaders effect and inspire others as peers rather than as titled leaders of an organization. Nonpositional leaders are often found outside of formal leadership roles and may have different priorities and focus.

Nonpositional leadership is an important component of achieving organization objectives and as well as leadership development. Dugan (2006) noted the importance of leadership involvement as nonpositional leaders as well as positional leaders in contributing to the achievement of greater community needs in in a study about leadership development within the context of the social change model, and McCrimmon (2005) noted nonpositional leaders are often the initiators and supporters of new processes and ideas and may be viewed as thought leaders in achieving organizational goals. In a study about selection of the appropriate participatory leadership model on a college campus, Kezar (2001) suggested the need for diversity in the demographics of leaders as well as the formal place within leadership hierarchy in order to achieve participatory, inclusive leadership. Dugan, Komives, and Owen (2006) noted the importance of nonpositional leadership roles to connecting leadership theory to practice in a study of leadership development in multiple higher education institutions. Both positional and nonpositional leaders are necessary ingredients in developing leaders and meeting organizational goals.

## **Authentic Leadership Theory**

Authentic leadership theory is a foundation of several positive leadership models (Avolio et al., 2004; Klenke, 2007; Shamir & Eilam, 2005; Toor & Ofori, 2008). Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted positive psychology, sociology, and education as the underpinnings of authentic leadership theory. Walumbwa et al. (2008) noted authentic leaders exhibit "balanced processing, internalized moral perspective, relational transparency, and self-awareness" and noted these behaviors were expressions of components of authenticity (p. 6).

Authenticity. Though authentic leadership as a leadership model is relatively young, the foundational construct of authenticity is fixed in philosophy and psychology and may be traced back to early Greece (Avolio & Gardner, 2005). Rather than a focus on the direct influence of a leader over others, Kernis (2003) noted: "Behaving authentically means acting in accord with one's values, preferences, and needs as opposed to acting merely to please others or attain rewards or avoid punishments through acting falsely" (p. 14). Klenke (2007) echoed this notion and expressed self-acceptance "and remaining true to one's self" as the foundational concepts of authenticity (p. 71). Avolio and Gardner suggested authentic persons are self-aware and are not specifically concerned with how others may wish them to think or behave. Individuals who are authentic function in alignment with their values and beliefs (Walumbwa et al., 2008).

Novicevic et al. (2006) noted leaders who are stable in their sense of self could positively impact those around them during times of upheaval and change in organizations. The literature suggests authenticity has dual meanings; the philosophical

meaning focusing on an individual's moral virtues and the choices that they make, and the psychological meanings focusing on individual traits or states and identity (Novicevic et al.). Bunker (1997) described the expression of vulnerability—what may be construed as authenticity—as a tool for leaders to use in connecting with followers.

**Authentic leadership.** Walumbwa, Luthans, Avey, and Oke (2011) suggested authentic leadership is more than a leadership style or model and authentic leader behaviors are an expression of alignment between their actions and their core values. Authentic leadership is defined as

... a pattern of leader behavior that draws upon and promotes both positive psychological capacities and a positive ethical climate, to foster greater self-awareness, an internalized moral perspective, balanced processing of information, and relational transparency on the part of leaders working with followers, fostering positive self-development. (Walumbwa et al., 2008, p. 94)

Avolio et al. (2004) noted authentic leadership is a foundation for other positive leadership models such as transformational and ethics-based leadership and may include both directive and participative leadership styles. Kinnunen, Feldt, and Mauno (2016) suggested authentic leadership differs from other forms of leadership in that the emphasis of authentic leaders is on the growth of those they are leading and not on transforming followers into leaders; authentic leaders lead by the example of their character and values. It is the emphasis on knowing one's self and modeling positive behavior and values to followers that differentiates authentic leadership from other leadership theories (Ilies, Morgeson, & Nahrgang, 2005).

An important component of authentic leadership is a leader's consistency of behaviors and beliefs. Shamir and Eilam (2005) differentiated authentic leaders from non-authentic leaders by noting an authentic leader's actions are in line with their moral standard, regardless of the content of those values. The ability to be self-aware, exhibit balanced processing, have a clear moral compass, and communicate with relational transparency are authentic leadership factors encouraging a "positive organizational climate," according to (Woolley et al., 2011). Gardner, Cogliser, Davis, and Dickens (2011) concluded in their examination of the authentic leadership literature that authentic leaders govern according to their beliefs and values.

## **Project Management Theory**

No single theory of project management. The research regarding project management theory is minimal. Morris (2004) noted the literature does not reveal agreement regarding a theoretical framework for project management, but suggested systems theory may be the approach closest to a project management theory. Morris noted while project management as a practice encompasses technical and business skills, it is the inability to repeat and predict behaviors of people—as with management and other psychological or sociological practices—that creates a challenge in developing a single theory of project management. Koskela and Howell (2002) also concluded there is no defining theory of project management. Koskela and Howell further suggested the accepted theoretical foundations of project management include theories of project and management that have not been adequately validated.

Multiple foundational theories of project management. Starkweather and Stevenson (2011) described project success as the measures of budget, scope, and schedule components. Project management practice is expressed by more than the capacity of the project manager to attain mechanical skills necessary to achieve schedule, scope, and budget success. Bredillet (2008) noted nine potential theoretical areas in which project management schools of thought have been influenced by other theoretical constructs such as systems theory, contingency theory, and leadership theory. Bredillet described these areas as the "optimization, modeling, governance, behavior, success, decision, process, contingency, and marketing" schools of thought (p. 4). Starkweather and Stevenson suggested the volume of theoretical viewpoints related to project management research is an indicator of how the profession of project management has grown from a set of technical practices prevalent in the engineering and construction industries into "a form of work organization utilized in all industries and sectors of government" (pp. 33-34).

## **Social Identity Theory**

Understanding social identity theory may help in understanding the relationship between authentic leadership, project management, and project success, irrespective of leadership style in a theoretical framework. Klenke (2007) and Toor and Ofori (2008) suggested the attributes an authentic leader exhibits—self-awareness, relational transparency, moral standards, and balanced processing of information—may be present in multiple leadership theories, including transactional, transformational, and participative leadership styles. While leadership theories explain the leadership style and

skills of leaders, Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted leader self-awareness and how the leader is perceived by followers as focal points of authentic leadership. In my research study, the authentic leaders were project managers and the followers were the project team.

Social identity theory and group membership. Turner and Oakes (1986) noted the elements of a person's social identity may help others in understanding how membership in a group impacts a person intellectually and emotionally and is important in explaining intergroup behavior in followers. Complex relationships and interactions between project team members and others in the workplace may be explained in part by social identity theory, as well as the effect the team or workgroup has on employees. To some degree, a strong identification with a workgroup influences an employee cognitively and emotionally, and may impact behavior (Van Dick et al., 2004; Van Knippenberg, 2000). Van Dick et al. (2005) noted a correlation between those employees with a strong identification with a workgroup and positive employee outcomes such as increased employee motivation and organizational trust and commitment. Ulrich, Wieseke, and Van Dick (2005) suggested workgroup identification may influence employee job satisfaction during a major organizational change event that is often the result of large enterprise projects.

Social identity theory and job satisfaction and performance. Van Dick, Ullrich, and Tissington (2006) noted an employee's social identity may influence their thoughts, feelings, and actions more than a change event or other outside circumstances. An authentic leader may be ideally placed to directly and indirectly effect social identity

in followers because of the leader's self-awareness and comfort with who they are. This influence is important in project teams; these teams often feature employees from different parts of the organization that must work together to accomplish both project success and organizational goals. Authentic leaders are differentiated from other types of leaders in part because of their capacity to identify and understand the social identities of their followers, even while understanding and accepting their own personal and social identities (López, Alonso, Morales, & León, 2015).

Social identity theory and project management. Social identity is an important component of the project team. PMI (n.d.) noted projects are temporary and unique endeavors with defined scope, resources and goals and the human resources that work to achieve project goals may consist of members from a single area or the project team may be drawn from diverse parts of the organization, each with their own processes, procedures, and culture. Cicmil (2006) suggested that projects are interactive and cooperative efforts between group members at all levels, and may be viewed as a "social conduct, defined by history, context, individual values and wider structural frameworks" (p. 676). Achievement of project goals may be tied to the degree to which the project manager and project team identify as a group working toward a common goal (Hirst, 2009) and Chevrier (2003) noted both project teams and project managers develop a sense of identity and definition from participation in the project in which they are engaged. Understanding the social identity within the project team is important for project managers and the project team.

Summary. Authentic leadership as a leadership model is only a few decades old, but the foundational elements of authentic leadership theory are well grounded. Authentic leadership theory has its origins in sociology, positive psychology, and education (Avolio & Gardner, 2005). Authentic leadership is built from the foundational construct of authenticity and the Greek philosophical notion of self-understanding and acceptance (Klenke, 2007). Walumbwa et al. (2011) and Kinnunen et al. (2016) have suggested authentic leadership reflects synchronicity between the principles a leader holds and their actions. Woolley et al. (2011) noted leaders who exhibit open and transparent communication, have an internalized moral code, demonstrate self-awareness, and practice balanced processing encourage organizational positivity in followers.

Morris (2004) and Koskela and Howell (2002) noted there does not appear to be agreement in the literature as to an overall theory of project management. Bredillet (2008) suggested project management theories have as their foundation constructs such as systems theory, contingency theory, and leadership theory. Morris noted it is the human side of project management that makes repeatability and predictability challenging regarding identification of a central theory of project management.

Social identity theory may be used to understand the relationship between authentic leaders and their followers, including between project managers and the project team. Turner and Oakes (1986) noted an individual's social identity might help in understanding the group influence on that individual, such as the social identity of the project manager within the project team. How an employee identifies within a workgroup influence employee performance and motivation (Van Dick et al., 2005). During times of

great change in an organization, an individual's emotional state, motivation, and performance may be most influenced by their social identity (Van Dick et al., 2006).

#### Literature Review

The literature does not include specific research examining the relationships between authentic leadership in nonpositional leaders such as project managers and organizational success. This study assisted in addressing the gap in the research by investigating the relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders and project (organizational) success. The research regarding the independent variable *authentic leadership*, dependent variable *project success*, the and the moderating variable *professional project management credential* as it relates to project success are discussed in this section.

#### **Historical Overview**

### **Authentic Leadership**

Research indicates authentic leaders are characterized by an ability to understand and accept themselves and how they relate to others. Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted genuineness as a primary factor of authentic leaders, as well as being comfortable with themselves as human beings. The results of another study (Walumbwa et al., 2008) suggested this authenticity is not only a reflection of how authentic leaders perceive themselves in relation to followers, but it also encompasses a pattern of behavior and self-regulation by the authentic leader. In the creation of the ALQ, Walumbwa et al. (2011) noted characteristics of authentic leaders include openness and transparency in

communication, balanced processing, a set of moral standards, and self-awareness.

Authentic leaders are comfortable with themselves as people and as leaders.

The literature suggests a relationship between authentic leadership and organizational trust, commitment, and feelings of enablement in followers. Valsania, Leon, Alonso, and Cantisano (2012) noted in a study examining the relationship between authentic leadership and positive actions taken by an organization that organizational behaviors and culture are reflective of the behaviors and attributes of authentic leaders. In the development of an authentic leadership framework, Avolio et al., (2004) noted the positive influence authentic leadership has on follower attitudes, behaviors, organizational commitment, and performance. Toor and Ofori (2008) indicated authentic leaders positively influence those around them by establishing a sense of shared trust and relationships. Authentic leaders set the organizational tone in leading followers by example.

The correlation between authentic leadership and affirmative follower outcomes crosses industry and cultural lines. Walumbwa et al. (2008) noted in their development of an authentic leadership measure an ethical and positive environment and positive behaviors in followers are correlated with the actions and characteristics exemplified by authentic leaders. Clapp-Smith, Vogelsang, and Avey (2009) found leaders and followers demonstrated increased levels of trust, performance, and positive psychological capital in organizations with authentic leaders, particularly those organizations focused on retail groups. The relationship between authentic leadership with positive and ethical follower behaviors is also found in closed professional organizations such as the military and may

include such constructs as moral courage that mediate this relationship, as noted in research by Hannah et al. (2011). A study of public health workers in South Africa found authentic leadership predicts increased optimism and organizational trust in employees.

#### **Project Success**

Project success—as with the concepts of individual and organizational success—appears to be subjective. Research in factors influencing project success suggested though project success is an idea frequently referenced in project management sources, little consensus exists as to an exact definition of project success (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Pinto & Slevin, 1988). Pinto and Slevin further noted project success is an ambiguous and subjective term in their study of project lifecycle phases and success criteria; Pinto and Slevin suggested the schedule, budget, and scope (performance) are often used as measurements of project success because they offer an objective dimension for project assessment. The study of project success factors in Slovenia, Palcic, Buchmeister, and Brezocnik (2012) noted projects involve many complex factors and many different approaches for assessing project success have been developed over time. Though the concept of project success is prevalent in the literature, Ika (2009) suggested a uniform definition of project success has been elusive.

The success or failure of projects is important to organizations, regardless of the definition and measurement of project success or failure. The PMI (2015) noted the work of an organization might consist of focused, temporary work—projects—to achieve organization objectives. Projects are important to organizations; Toor and Ofori (2008) noted an organization's survival might depend on the success of its projects. Project

success is an important factor in the global economy as well and the PMI (2017) reported for every \$1 billion U.S., \$97 million U.S. is wasted because of unsuccessful projects.

Though the activities of project management have existed for many years, the challenge of identifying a standardized definition of project success is not new. Haughey (2014) noted the origins of project management are found as far back as 2570 BC with the building of the Great Pyramid of Giza; its completion may have been the primary measure of project success. Fondahl (1987) and Haughey noted modern project management as a practice began in the 1950s through industry and the Department of Defense and success factors focused primarily on common constraints of projects, such as budget, schedule, and performance. Judgev and Müller (2005) described project success as concentrated historically on the factors of schedule, cost, and scope (performance or quality). Barnes (1988) and Palcic, Buchmeister, and Brezocnik (2012, p. 37) noted these variables of time, cost, and scope as mechanisms to measure project success are historically known as the "Iron Triangle."

The constraints of schedule, budget, and scope are common factors in the measurement of project success, but there does not appear to be a consensus in the literature beyond these factors to define project success. Pinto and Slevin (1987) noted in their development of a framework for defining project success there is much research regarding critical success factors for successful project implementation, but many of the processes around these success factors were theoretical. In a later study, Pinto and Slevin (1988) suggested there were eight critical success factors in project success and their importance changed at different times over the life cycle of the project. Shenhar and Levy

(1997) examined data from 127 different projects with a focus on success factors and suggested a universal multidimensional framework of efficiency, customer impact, commercial achievement, and planning for future events as a mechanism for implementing projects and assessing project success. Baccarini (1999) suggested a project success logical framework consists of product success (encompassed by the project objectives) and successful management of inputs and outputs to the project.

The relationship between project manager leadership style and project success is not well known. In their study on project manager leadership and project success Müller and Turner (2007) suggested the relationship between project success and project manager leadership—whether the project manager has a professional project management credential or not—is represented in the literature but has historically not shown a project manager's leadership style is related to project success. In their literature review focused on success factors and project success, Turner and Müller noted a general manager's leadership style and capabilities had an influence on organizational success while the project manager's leadership style and capabilities had little or no influence (or had not been adequately studied) on organizational *or* project success. In the development of a framework for project leadership, Ssegawa (2015) suggested project leadership influences project success only through the successful completion of project tasks. There has been research on the relationship between project manager leadership and project success, though this relationship does not appear to be strong.

Historical research regarding authentic leadership in project managers does not seem to have been represented in the literature, given that authentic leadership as a

leadership model is but a few decades old. While Rollinson (2005) noted there had been studies exploring the relationship between transactional as well as transformational leadership approaches and their influence on project success, Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) suggested a different method of project leadership is needed in the 21<sup>st</sup> century is needed for project success. DuBois et al. (2015) noted rather than a specific leadership style used by project managers, emotional intelligence, and management capabilities may be better predictors of project success. This study addressed the gap in the research concerning the relationship between project manager authentic leadership competencies and project success.

In summary, Lloyd-Walker and Walker (2011) noted authentic leadership as a leadership model has existed only since the 1990s. Authentic leadership is a repeating set of leader behaviors encouraged by positive psychology and an ethical environment (Valsania et al., 2012). The tenets of authentic leadership include balanced processing, self-awareness, an internalized moral perspective, and relational transparency. The themes revealed in the literature include a relationship between authentic leadership and supporter organizational trust, commitment, performance, and organizational achievement.

Haughey (2014) noted contemporary project management practice began in the 1950s and the primary measures of project success were budget, schedule, and performance (scope). The term *project success* is subjective and open to interpretation based on many elements (Ika, 2009; Palcic et al., 2012; Pinto & Slevin, 1988). Though research has indicated there are many factors potentially involved in successful projects,

there has not been consensus in the literature as to what constitutes project success factors beyond the traditional measurements of schedule, budget, and scope (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Ika, 2009; Lloyd-Walker & Walker, 2011; Pinto & Slevin, 1987; Pinto & Slevin, 1988). Recent literature has indicated some agreement project success should be measured by unbiased methods such as schedule, scope, and budget *and* subjective methods such as stakeholder perceptions (Hidding & Nicholas, 2017). In its updated materials, the PMI (2013) lists stakeholder satisfaction in addition to scope, schedule, and budget.

### **Current Findings**

The study of authentic leadership as a leadership model is young, though Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted authentic leadership has its origins in psychology and philosophy. Much of the current research in authentic leadership is focused on follower outcomes and is highlighted in the following section. The current research regarding project success is focused on the project manager's effect on the organization as well on project success.

### **Authentic Leadership**

The components of authentic leadership may be expressed as characteristics, expressions, or behaviors authentic leaders exhibit; in the development of the ALI Walumbwa et al. (2011) described these components as dimensions. *Balanced processing* was described as the ability to be "free of the need to engage in ego-protecting biases that distort the process of self-relevant information" (Walumbwa et al., 2011, p. 111). *Relational transparency* is a process in which a relationship with followers is built and

maintained through sincerity and trust (Valsania et al., 2012). *Self-awareness* signifies an authentic leader has a high degree of self-understanding and is aware of their impact on other people (Avolio & Gardner, 2005). Internalized moral perspective in an authentic leader denotes personal moral standards that govern leader actions, according to their values (Luthans & Youssef, 2007).

The current research emphasized these essential elements of the maturing theory of authentic leadership. In a qualitative approach to authentic leadership development, Shamir and Eilam (2005) noted elements of authentic leadership may exist within other leadership models and described authentic leaders as leaders who have formulated and are comfortable with their own life story. As in other research, Shamir and Eilam found authentic leaders are comfortable with themselves, are guided by their moral standards, are open in their communication, and operate according to their values. In research focused on characteristics of authentic leaders themselves, these core attributes of authentic leadership are present.

Research indicates the effect of authentic leadership may reach beyond organization leaders themselves and influence follower creativity and innovativeness. In a study about the influence of authentic leadership on employee innovation, Zhou, Ma, Cheng, and Xia (2014) described a correlation between authentic leadership and positive follower behaviors and characteristics such as creativity and innovation. Müceldili, Turan, and Erdil (2013) studied multiple Turkish manufacturing and service companies and noted a relationship between authentic leadership and creativity, and both creativity and authentic leadership influence innovativeness in employees. Creativity and

innovation are less tangible outcomes—but are no less important—than are employee satisfaction, organizational trust and commitment, and increased performance.

How a leader with personal moral standards who is transparent in their actions and also in their interactions with others is perceived by followers may promote trust in the authentic leader, and also in the organization. In a study examining employee identity after a merger, Ulrich et al. (2005) suggested an organization's capacity to endure and even perform well in a tumultuous commercial climate is the ability of leaders to inspire followers through the changes; trust in the organization and its leaders are key elements. Another study supported the concept of leader integrity and emphasized the importance of trust and positive feelings followers experience when they perceive their leaders to be transparent in their interactions with others and to possess a personal moral code (Walumbwa, Luthans, Avey, & Oke, 2011). Onorato and Zhu (2014) noted in a crossindustry study a leader's core ideals and truthful communication with others are critical components in developing and sustaining trust in followers. Research by Agote, Aramburu, and Lines (2016) found authentic leadership was related positively to follower trust and positive emotions during organizational change events.

In addition to trust in the organization, authentic leaders may also inspire feelings of organizational commitment in employees. Leroy et al. (2012) noted in a study of the service industry the behavioral integrity of authentic leaders adds to follower emotional and organizational commitment. Another study noted the connection between authentic leadership and organizational commitment and that positive psychological capital mediated this relationship (Rego, Lopes, & Nascimento, 2015). Research indicates trust

and commitment in the organization, as well as positive employee behaviors, may be a product of ethical leadership in organizations (Peus et al., 2010).

Authentic leaders may encourage organizational trust and feelings of job satisfaction in followers. Monzani, Ripoll, and Peiró (2014) noted an affirming relationship between authentic leaders and factors of follower organizational commitment, loyalty, and job satisfaction. In research focusing on health care professionals, Wong and Laschinger (2013) noted authentic leaders may promote feelings of job empowerment in followers, even if increased job performance does not follow job satisfaction. The relationship between ethical behaviors exhibited by authentic leaders and higher job performance in followers may be understood by the idea that followers feel authorized to act within the parameters of their jobs and this self-sufficiency influences performance and job satisfaction.

Research by Černe, Dimovski, Marič, Penger, and Škerlavaj (2014) noted followers experienced more job satisfaction if both leaders *and* followers perceived the leaders to be authentic leaders. This research was different from many authentic leadership studies regarding job satisfaction in that both leader and follower concepts of authentic leadership were studied and each set of ideas given weight. The findings of a significant relationship between authentic leadership and employee job satisfaction and team commitment were noted in another quantitative study of individual employees and employee teams (Darvish & Razaei, 2011).

If an enterprise fails to meet its financial or organizational goals, there may be little value in authentic leadership. Authentic leadership must be able to be directly

related to the effective provisioning of the goods and services an organization offers for this leadership model to have value for the organization, and this effectiveness may encompass more than profits. Since follower perceptions of leader behaviors influence the worth of authentic leadership, leaders must demonstrate positive leadership actions consistently inside and outside of the workplace. These practices include comfort with whom they are, high ethical standards, the capability to process multiple sources of information, and transparency in their communication and actions. Organization achievement may include diverse goals such financial profit, effective services, and employee satisfaction.

For example, Onorato and Zhu (2014) noted there are multiple ways to evaluate organizational effectiveness in the healthcare industry, to include financial value as well as assessment of patient care delivery and outcomes. In another study, the safety of patients and healthcare professionals in the work and treatment environments as well as increased employee trust in management and leadership entities were noted as possible contributions of authentic leader behaviors (Wong & Giallonardo, 2013). Wong and Giallonardo also suggested better patient care outcomes may be inspired by the positive actions of authentic leaders in work environments, resulting in lower organizational costs. The impact of the four dimensions of authentic leadership—self-awareness, relational transparency, moral standards, and balanced information processing—may be assessed in an organization through measurement of reduced costs and increased profits, as well as through other measures such as employee satisfaction and performance and customer satisfaction.

### **Project Success**

Multiple definitions exist for what constitutes project success beyond the constraining parameters of scope, time, and budget (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Judgev & Müller, 2005; Serrador & Turner, 2015; Shenhar & Levy, 1997; Turner & Zolin, 2012). Pinto and Slevin (1988) suggested measures of project success should include other factors in addition to the success factors of schedule, cost, and scope, early in the era of modern project management. Hidding and Nicholas (2017) suggested not only is there no agreement on the factors contributing to project success, there is not complete agreement as to what entails a successful project. Research has emphasized the measurement of objective parameters such as time, cost, and scope as well as the more subjective factors of customer satisfaction or impact to the organization in recent years (Henriksen & Pedersen, 2017).

Measures of project success in recent research have focused on organization and customer impact factors. In a study conducted to identify project success and failure factors to predict stakeholder satisfaction, Turner and Zolin (2012) noted a project's success—as well as positive impact to the organization—is dependent largely on stakeholder perception of achievement of customer-focused objectives. Turner and Zolin concluded early identification of success criteria from a stakeholder's perspective would result in better business decisions during the project lifecycle, allowing decisions regarding the continuation or termination of a project to occur earlier. In this same vein, Hidding and Nicholas (2017) surveyed organizations across multiple industries about project management activities in completed information technology projects and noted

successful projects included both traditional factors of project success such as scope, time, and budget as well as value-driven measurements of project success such as value management, human relations, and architectural structure expressed early in technology projects. In both studies, the subjective measurements of stakeholder perceptions of success and stakeholder and organizational values and relationships figured prominently.

The researchers do not answer which measure for assessing project success—objective or subjective—is best. Cuellar (2010) suggested a project is successful if the objective elements of success such as schedule, scope, and cost are met; Cuellar *also* noted projects could be viewed as successful if subjective measures such as stakeholder opinion or perception are considered. The PMI (2013) recently listed stakeholder satisfaction and other factors as likely to influence project success, as well as the more common parameters of scope, schedule, and budget. Nelson (2005) also suggested objective and subjective factors are often used to assess project success, with project managers favoring scope, schedule, and budget in their determination while organizational managers often use business criteria in assessing project success. As Turner and Zolin (2012) noted in their research, ultimately the notion of project success is in the opinion of the project stakeholders.

The combination of traditional measurements of project success such as scope, schedule, and budget with other subjective factors such as stakeholder satisfaction regarding the achievement of project objectives may provide a better way for organizations to assess project success or failure. Albert, Balve, and Spang (2017) noted in a review of the literature regarding project success across multiple industries both

objective and subjective criteria may have been used in assessing project success; there did not seem to be a distinct pattern in how the criteria were chosen. Albert et al. further noted the components of the Iron Triangle—scope, schedule, and budget—are still the prevalent criteria by which project success is determined.

The research into the connection between project success and authentic leadership in project managers is minimal. Senam, Rashid, Sarkawi, and Zaini (2014) noted, however, the research regarding transformational leadership and project managers is deep, particularly in the construction industry. In a study measuring the impact of transformational leadership behavior by project managers in 107 Pakistani construction firms, Magbool, Sudong, Manzoor, and Rashid (2017) echoed the Senam et al. conclusion there is a relationship between transformational leadership and project management competencies in project managers and project success. Authentic leadership and transformational leadership may be conceptually close to each other but are not the same thing; Avolio and Gardner (2005) noted authentic leaders are self-aware and selfregulating, and Murugesan (2012) defined transformational leadership as "a process by which leaders bring about significant positive changes in individuals, groups, teams, and organizations by using inspiration, vision, and the ability to motivate followers to transcend their self-interests for a collective purpose" (p. 6). Murugesan noted project managers are described as effective based on the success of their projects and have more successful projects when they exhibit both transactional and transformational leadership styles.

Project success is a subjective term and dependent entirely on the perceptions of project managers and stakeholders (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Judgev & Müller, 2005; Nelson, 2005; Pinto & Slevin, 1988; Serrador & Turner, 2015; Shenhar & Levy, 1997; Turner & Zolin, 2012). In their study exploring the evolution of project management as a professional practice, Morris, Crawford, Hodgson, Shepherd, and Thomas (2006) noted "certification is only meant to be a recognition that a 'professional' has mastered the knowledge (and sometimes practice) requirements of the profession" and "as a professional, one can rely on the certified person to act within the strictures of the profession and apply good professional judgement in the interests of the client or patient" (p. 714). Thomas and Mengel (2008) suggested the focus on professionalism and standardization in project management may be misplaced, as soft skills of project managers may be more important to project and organization performance (success) than the technical skills embodied by professional project management credentials. Pant and Bassam (2008) also concluded the practice of project management as a profession emphasizes the hard technical skills as represented in the professional credentials more than human skills. Crawford (2005) noted in a study of project management practitioners in three countries the link between project success and possession of a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM has historically appeared to be primarily anecdotal and not based on empirical research concluding the relationship between project performance (success) and standards and credentials was statistically insignificant.

Starkweather and Stevenson (2011) suggested while a PMP or CAPM credential indicates an understanding and familiarity with the knowledge, skills, and capabilities of project management practice necessary to achieve project objectives, the credential alone does not guarantee project success. The possession of a PMP or CAPM credential suggests the project manager is aware of the central tenets of the body of knowledge for the profession. This awareness and familiarity is an important factor in a project manager's technical capabilities skill set in managing schedule, budget, and scope of a project and project performance. Starkweather and Stevenson further noted project managers must also demonstrate the ability to communicate to different audiences in different ways and at different levels and understand when to apply different leadership methods throughout a project lifecycle based on multiple sources of information.

## **Summary and Conclusions**

In this literature review, I focused on the intersection of authentic leadership, project managers, and project success to identify a gap in the research regarding authentic leadership and nonpositional leaders in an organization. The review explored the theoretical foundations of authentic leadership theory, social identity theory, and project management theory. The major themes identified during the literature review included authentic leadership as a component of organizational trust and commitment, authentic leadership as a component of follower performance, and authentic leadership as a positive influence on business practices. Additionally, the review explored the role of leadership capabilities in project managers and the link to project success.

Authentic leadership is an ethics-based leadership model developed in the 1990s whose foundations are in positive psychology and sociology (Lloyd-Walker & Walker, 2011; Valsania et al., 2012). The pattern of leader behaviors in an authentic leader includes self-awareness, relational transparency, moral compass, and balanced processing. There is a positive relationship between authentic leadership and employee organizational trust and commitment (Walumbwa et al., 2011), job satisfaction, performance (Avolio & Gardner, 2005), and behaviors (Peus et al., 2010).

Authentic leadership is positively correlated with employee and organization performance (Avolio & Gardner, 2005). Authentic leadership behaviors of open and honest communication and expression of core values are foundational to creating and maintain organizational trust (Onorato & Zhu, 2014). Follower observations of ethically based leader behaviors and openness of communication create positive feelings and trust (Walumbwa et al., 2011) and may lead to positive follower behaviors (Peus et al., 2010).

Authentic leadership behaviors may inspire job satisfaction in employees, as well as have a positive influence on business practices. Wong and Laschinger (2013) noted authentic leadership behaviors might promote a sense of empowerment in followers. In healthcare, leader effectiveness is often linked to patient outcomes, which, in turn, is linked to the fiscal values of the organization. Negative patient care results were not as prevalent with leaders who exhibited authentic leadership behaviors (Wong & Giallonardo, 2013), resulting in lower costs to the healthcare provider.

The primary measures of project success through the modern era of project management have been schedule, budget, and scope (Haughey, 2014). Beyond the

components of the Iron Triangle—scope, schedule, and budget—the research does not reveal a standard method for assessing project success, as the term *project success* is subjective (Ika, 2009; Palcic et al., 2012; Pinto & Slevin, 1988). Current research has indicated subjective measures such as stakeholder perceptions of project success should be included in project assessment as well as the traditional objective measures (Hidding & Nicholas, 2017). Project management has historically been perceived as a transactional, task-driven profession and the research has revealed there does not seem to be a correlation between project manager leadership behaviors and project success (Müller & Turner, 2007) beyond the project manager's successful execution of project tasks (Cuellar, 2010; Ssegawa, 2015); the possession of a PMP or CAPM credential does not appear to correlate with project success (Crawford, 2005).

The importance of leadership capabilities in project managers has had minimal coverage in the literature and a project manager's leadership behaviors have historically not been linked to project success (Müller & Turner, 2007). Ssegawa (2015) and Cuellar (2010) suggested a project manager's greatest influence on projects was through the accomplishment of project tasks and activities and not through leadership. More recently research has revealed the notion of a project manager as a strict technician is changing and Senam et al. (2014) and Maqbool et al. (2017) noted research regarding project managers and transformational leadership. Murugesan (2012) suggested project success is achieved when project managers exhibit both transactional and transformational leadership in projects. Crawford (2005) noted research does not reveal a correlation

between possession of a professional project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM and project success.

The purpose of this research was to determine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, and whether the possession of a professional project management credential by the project manager moderates this relationship. Although authentic leadership as a leadership model is relatively young, there is a substantial body of research regarding the relationship between positional authentic leaders and positive employee outcomes. The research exploring the relationship between non-titled authentic leaders such as project managers and project success is minimal. This study was important because of the importance of project success to organizations, and the role that a project manager fills as a nonpositional leader in projects and in the organization. To address the gap in the research regarding authentic leadership in nonpositional organization leaders, a quantitative nonexperimental correlational study using regression analysis was used to determine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, and whether the possession of a PMP or CAPM credential moderates that relationship. The study used a cross-sectional design to understand the relationship between the independent variable authentic leadership in project managers and the dependent variable project success.

This research differed from previous and current research in that the study focused on project managers or those fulfilling a project manager role who are also authentic leaders, and whether there was a relationship between authentic project

managers and project success. The research on authentic leadership and its influence on followers is solid, especially considering how young this leadership model is. Nearly all the literature concerns positional organizational leaders and not those nonpositional leaders in an organization who do not have formal leadership roles. This study addressed that gap in the literature, as well as explored the relationships between project manager leadership style and project success and which of the core four elements of authentic leadership were related to project success. Additionally, the role of a moderating variable such as the PMP or CAPM and its relationship to authentic leadership in project managers and project success was explored.

### Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this study was to determine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. Also examined was whether the possession of a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM project management credential by the project managers moderates this relationship. This chapter begins with a brief description of the research design and rationale and a description of target population, population size, sampling, and sampling procedures follow.

Recruitment of participants and data collection and analysis procedures, as well as instrumentation, are described. The chapter concludes with a description of threats to internal and external validity and ethical procedures.

### Methodology

#### **Research Design and Rationale**

The best method for understanding the relationship between leadership and project success in this research study was a quantitative non-experimental approach with a cross-sectional design. Hall (2008) suggested the purpose of a cross-sectional research design is to understand the population under study at a point in time. Hall also noted cross-sectional surveys differ from panel surveys in that panel survey respondents are followed over time and may repeatedly be surveyed, while cross-sectional survey respondents are typically surveyed only once. Johnson (2001) described correlational research as a study where the degree to which two variables are related is measured. Because this research study focused on the relationship between project managers who are authentic leaders and project success using two self-report instruments at a single

point in time, the correlational cross-section design was the most appropriate method for understanding this relationship.

The predictive variable was authentic leadership characteristics. The moderating variable was the project management credential, such as the PMP or CAPM credential. The outcome variable was project success, defined as project scope, schedule, and budget.

# **Population**

The focus of this research study was on nonpositional leaders who perform project management work, either as labeled project managers or informal leaders who fulfill a project manager role. Potential participant project managers for this study were identified through Eugene and Portland chapters in Oregon, and Seattle, Washington chapter of the PMI, through the Walden University Participant Pool, and through project management groups in social media. The PMI is a U.S.-based professional association for project managers and is recognized as the principal project management organization in the world (Pant & Bassam, 2008). The PMI provides instruction, education, research, professional standards, and governance by and for its members (Pant & Bassam, 2008), as well as a credentialing program in which over 800,000 PMP credentials have been granted worldwide (PMI, 2018). Because the PMI is a large global project management organization (PMI, 2018), it was reasonable to solicit participation in this research study from the PMI membership.

### Sampling and Sampling Procedure

Hardon, Hodgkin, Fresle, and World Health Organization (2004) noted the purpose of a sampling strategy for quantitative studies is "to measure variables and generalize findings obtained from a representative sample from the total population" and define a representative sample as "one that has all the important characteristics of the population from which it was drawn" (p. 60). Because this research study was a quantitative non-experimental correlational study involving a target population with a specific desired role or profession (project managers), I used nonprobability sampling and focused on a sample of the population that are project managers or in a project manager role. The specific sampling strategy was purposive sampling; Trochim (2006) noted that purposive sampling allows a sample to be quickly targeted according to specified criteria.

The sampling frame for this quantitative non-experimental correlational study consisted of PMI members in the Portland and Eugene, Oregon chapters and the Seattle, Washington chapter, participants in the Walden University Participant Pool, and members of project management groups in the LinkedIn social media platform. The sampling frame included those people who were project managers or who fulfilled the role of a project managers within their organization and who may or may not have possessed a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM. Additional inclusion criteria included the possession of an email address and access to a device by which to respond to the web-based instruments. Over 2,100 active PMI members were considered as part of the sampling frame (PMI Portland Chapter, 2018).

The sample was drawn from the membership rolls of the PMI, participants in the Walden University Participant Pool, and members of the project management groups within the LinkedIn social media platform and included people who were project managers by title in their organization or who were in (or have been in) a project manager role. Potential participants were invited via an announcement in the three chapter newsletters and through invitations posted in the Walden University Participant Pool website and LinkedIn social media platform to participate in the research study and provided a link to the web-based informed consent form and surveys used in the study. The web-based instruments were the only method for participation in the study; no paper-based surveys were available to participants.

I used an estimated medium effect size (r = 0.40), an alpha level of 5% ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ) with a two-tailed test, and a power level of 85% (1- $\beta$  = .85) in this study. According to Ferguson (2009), effect size allows the researcher to estimate the strength of a relationship between multiple variables regardless of the sample size and an effect size of 0.40 is adequate for expressing the magnitude of association between dependent and independent variables in correlational studies. In a similar study about information technology project success and failure factors as they relate to organizational culture, Wilfong (2014) noted an estimated medium effect size (r = 0.49), an alpha level of 5% ( $\alpha$  = 0.05), and a power level of 86% (1- $\beta$  = .86). In a study regarding personality types of project managers and project success, LeBlanc (2008) used an estimated small effect size (r = 0.15), alpha level 5% ( $\alpha$  = 0.05), power level of 90% (1- $\beta$  = .90).

Kadam and Bhalerao (2010) described the alpha level—a Type I error, or "false positive"—as the probability that the null hypothesis will be rejected when it is true; an alpha level between  $\alpha=0.01$  and  $\alpha=0.05$  describes the risk of falsely identifying a condition when none is present as between 1% and 5% (para. 9). Kadam and Bhalerao also suggested a power level of 80% (1- $\beta=.80$ ) is acceptable, and a power level of 90% (1- $\beta=.90$ ) should be used in large studies and when the probability of a Type I error is required to be smaller. The effect size and alpha level chosen for this study were within acceptable levels; the power level was at a more demanding level because the study was small to moderate in size.

The sample size for this study was determined utilizing the G\*Power 3.1 software (see Faul, Erdfelder, Lang, & Buchner, 2007) using the effect size estimate (r = 0.40), alpha level ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ), and power level ( $1-\beta = .85$ ) noted previously. Using G\*Power 3.1, the total sample size required was calculated to be 50. This calculation was cross-checked with an additional sample size calculator, Correlation Sample Size (Sample-Size.net, 2018). The sample size calculated using the Correlation Sample Size calculator required was 53. A sample size of 60 was used in this research study to increase the generalizability of the findings.

#### **Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection**

Potential participants received an invitation to participate in the study from PMI on behalf of the researcher via an announcement in the chapter newsletters, through an announcement at the Walden University Participant Pool website, and through announcements of the study on the LinkedIn social media platform. The newsletters and

website invitations contained a link to a web-based informed consent form, leadership instrument (ALQ), and project success instrument (PSQ). Potential study participants selected this link to provide informed consent and to gain access to the instruments after endorsing the consent document. Mind Garden (2007), the website that hosts the web-based survey tools, was used for respondents to provide informed consent and participate in the ALQ and PSQ surveys.

A respondent could leave the research study at any time by exiting the survey website with no penalty or debriefing procedure. Specific demographic information requested included age, gender, respondent membership in PMI (*yes* or *no*), years of experience in project management, and was found in the General Information section of the PSQ. Study participants requesting a report of the study findings provided an email address so that the report could be emailed.

### **Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs**

Instruments were selected for use in this research study to measure the predictor variable of authentic leadership and the outcome variable of project success. The moderating variable (professional project management credential) was measured by the PSQ through self-reporting. Two instruments were located directly measuring elements encompassing authentic leadership; the ALQ measures a leader's perception of *themselves* as authentic leaders (Walumbwa et al., 2008) and the ALI, measures *follower* perceptions of authentic leadership components in leaders (Neider & Schriesheim, 2011). The instrument selected for this research study was the ALQ because the survey questions focused on self-awareness of the leader, in this case, project managers. Mind

Garden (2007) noted the ALQ is used as a tool for leadership development as well as career assessment.

The ALQ was developed by Avolio, Gardner, and Walumbwa in 2007 (Mind Garden, 2007; Walumbwa et al., 2008) and is currently published and commercially available from Mind Garden (2007). Mind Garden noted the ALQ consists of 16 questions respondents rate on a five-point Likert scale, where values range from 0 = not at all to 4 = frequently, if not always; the ALQ specifically measures the dimensions of authentic leadership, including "leader self-awareness, relational transparency, internalized moral perspective, and balanced processing" (Walumbwa et al., 2008, p. 89). The ALQ has been used in measuring the impact of authentic leadership on followers through assessment of authentic leadership characteristics in leaders across a variety of industries, including healthcare (Bamford et al., 2013; Wong & Giallonardo, 2013; Wong & Laschinger, 2013), education and training (Baron, 2016; Bento & Ribeiro, 2013; Erkutlu & Chafra, 2013), manufacturing (Roux, 2010), law enforcement (Arnatt, 2014), and technology (Sanda & Arthur, 2017).

In development and validation of the ALQ as an instrument to measure authentic leadership, Walumba et al. (2008) used confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) in multiple separate studies to demonstrate content and convergent validity among the four factors of authentic leadership. Walumba et al. noted correlation between the factors of authentic leadership and ethical leadership and factors of transformational leadership as well, supporting the findings of content, convergent, and discriminant validity; employee job satisfaction and performance were also correlated with the dimensions of authentic

leadership, confirming reliability and validity for the ALQ as a higher order authentic leadership measure. ALQ reliability and construct, convergent, and discriminant validity were generally confirmed by Neider and Schriesheim (2011), though the authors expressed concern regarding the process by which Walumba et al. (2008) determined discriminant validity.

The PSQ is an instrument created to measure project success as defined by overall project success, project budget, scope, and schedule (LeBlanc, 2008) and was selected to measure project success in this research study. There does not appear to be agreement between scholars and practitioners as to what constitutes project success outside of the constraints of scope, schedule, and budget (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Ika, 2009; Pinto & Slevin, 1988) and few instruments for directly measuring project success. The PSQ consists of five close-ended questions administered to project managers to measure project success (selection choices include *Successful* or *Not Successful*) and basic respondent information (including PMI membership, credentials, years of experience, and whether the respondent wished to receive a copy of the study results); LeBlanc noted the instrument is available free of charge for use in this study. No specific evidence of reliability and validity of the PSQ were noted.

### **Data Analysis Plan**

The software used for analysis of the data in this research study were G\*Power 3.1 (Faul et al., 2007) and IBM SPSS Statistics Version 25. G\*Power 3.1 was used to determine the sample and effect sizes for this research study, and IBM SPSS was used to determine the descriptive statistics and to understand the relationship between the

predictor variable *authentic leadership in project managers* and the outcome variable *project success* (multiple regression analysis). The research questions for this study are:

Research Question 1: What is the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ do not predict project success as measured by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ predict project success as defined by the PSQ.

Research Question 2: Does a PMP or CAPM credential moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential does not moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as defined by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential moderates the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as measured by the PSQ.

In this research study, the research question focused on the relationship between the predictor variable authentic leadership in project managers and the outcome variable project success; there were no potential covariate or confounding variables identified.

According to Laerd Statistics (n.d.), "linear analysis assesses the linear relationship between two continuous variables to predict the value of a dependent variable based on the value of an independent variable" (para. 1). Authentic leadership is measured in four

dimensions—balanced processing, ethical/moral, transparency, self-awareness—using a five-point Likert scale and this variable was categorical (ordinal) and was converted to a continuous variable; project success was measured in four dimensions—overall project success, budget, schedule, scope—using an ordinal scale (e.g., *Successful* or *Not Successful*) and was also converted to a continuous variable. The moderating variable *professional project management credential* was also a categorical variable and was converted to a continuous variable. Therefore, the statistical test that best fit the objectives of the research questions was multiple regression analysis because through its use the researcher can predict the outcome of the dependent variable (Laerd Statistics, n.d.).

Baron and Kenny (1986) described a moderator as "a variable that affects the direction and/or strength of the relation between an independent or predictor variable and a dependent or criterion variable" (p. 1174). This study evaluated the impact of the professional project management credential (moderating variable) on the strength of the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. In this study the independent, dependent, and moderating variables were all categorical and the moderating variable was also an independent variable. Baron and Kenny suggested that the appropriate analytic test is a 2 x 2 ANOVA for this circumstance.

Field (2013) suggested sample characteristics, overall model fit, and parameter estimates are factors that may be used to interpret the results of the study. The data Information table in SPSS provides a way to verify the numbers for the data are correct (Field, 2013; Laerd Statistics, n.d.). Assuming an unsaturated model, the likelihood ratio

and Pearson Chi-Square tests were used to determine the fit of the study data to the model, with p>.05 as the desired result (Laerd Statistics, n.d.). The parameter estimates table in SPSS indicated the statistically significant estimate, standard error, Z score, significance, and the top and bottom limits of the 95% confidence interval (Field, 2013).

#### Threats to Validity

Campbell and Stanley (1963) described external validity in terms of the "populations, settings, treatment variables, and measurement variables" (p. 5) to which the results of a study can be generalized or represented. Campbell and Stanley noted the threats to external validity focus on representativeness and include the effects of testing, selection bias, the structure or arrangement of the study, and the effects of multiple or prior testing. In this research study, data will be evaluated to determine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. Project managers and those who fulfilled a project manager role who were members of the PMI Portland and Eugene, Oregon and Seattle, Washington PMI chapters, as well as participants meeting the inclusion criteria in the Walden University Participant Pool or who responded to invitations to participate from the project management groups in the LinkedIn social media platform comprised a representative sample of project managers and a purposive non-probability sample was used to select participants for this study. All participants received the same web-based surveys as part of the study and were measured only one time for the study.

Internal validity denotes a "causal relationship between the independent and dependent variable," according to (McLeod, 2013, para. 4); Campbell and Stanley (1963)

defined internal validity as the degree of rigor associated with the study itself, or how well a study is done. Campbell and Stanley noted threats to internal validity focus on the structure of the study and include history between measurements, the passage of time (maturation) during the study, the effects of multiple testing, instrumentation, sloppy statistics, selection bias, loss of study participants during the study, and selection-maturation interaction. In this research study, respondents were measured one-time using instruments that are both valid and reliable and were randomly selected from the set of members of the Portland, Eugene, and Seattle PMI chapters, respondents from the Walden University Participant Pool, and project management groups on the LinkedIn social media platform. These conditions neutralized the time, multiple testing, and selection bias threats to internal validity.

#### **Ethical Procedures**

Agreements to gain access to potential study participants were obtained through email addressed to the PMI Portland, Eugene, and Seattle Chapters and an invitation to participate in the research study was on the Chapter websites. Informed consent for potential participants aged 18 years or older was obtained through the Mind Garden (2007) website and participants informed their participation was both voluntary and confidential and access to the survey forms by participants was accessible only when informed consent had been obtained. Participants did not participate in the research study if they did not grant consent and informed that could withdraw from the study without consequence at any time during data collection by leaving the survey website. The possibility existed members of a vulnerable class may have chosen to participate in this

research study as the participants are anonymous; students, pregnant women, children, prisoners and other members of a vulnerable class were not specifically targeted as part of the sample frame for this research study, and the study posed no increased risk to such participants. I used the Standard Application for Research Ethics Review by Walden University Institutional Review Board Requesting Approval To Conduct Research Version 2015 application, as well as the Research Ethics Planning Worksheet (Walden University, 2017), and I received all required permissions to proceed with the study before beginning data collection. The Walden University Institutional Review Board approval number was 02-05-19-0018046.

Data for this research study were confidential and anonymous and in a digital format stored in password-protected files on secure servers. While data collected were confidential and anonymous, if a study participant requested a copy of the study results be emailed to them their participation in the study was no longer anonymous. Data were retained and backed up by the researcher in a secure, encrypted form; only the researcher will have direct access to the data files for three years.

### **Summary**

In this quantitative correlational research study I focused on the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, with focus also on whether possession of a professional project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM moderated the relationship. The study sample consisted of the PMI Portland, Eugene, and Seattle Chapter members, Walden University Participant Pool participants, and participants from project management groups on the LinkedIn social media platform

who were project managers or who have fulfilled a project management role in the past; participation in the study was voluntary, anonymous, and the survey responses were confidential. Data collection was through completion of the web based ALQ to measure authentic leadership attributes of project managers and the PSQ to measure project success. Informed consent and survey instruments were self-reported and completed through the survey website. Data from the research study were encrypted and will be retained for a minimum of three years and available only to the researcher.

### Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this study was to determine if there was a relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. Also examined was whether the possession of a PMP or CAPM project management credential by project managers moderated this relationship. The ALQ (Walumbwa, Avolio, Gardner, Wernsing, & Peterson, 2008) was used to measure authentic leadership characteristics and the PSQ was used to measure project success (LeBlanc, 2008). Multiple regression analysis was used to predict the effect of authentic leadership and possession of a project management credential by nonpositional leader project managers in the project manager population.

The research questions and hypotheses for the study were:

Research Question 1: What is the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ do not predict project success as measured by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ predict project success as defined by the PSQ.

Research Question 2: Does a PMP or CAPM credential moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?

H<sub>0</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential does not moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as defined by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential moderates the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as measured by the PSQ.

This chapter contains an examination of the data collection activities performed in the research study, including time frame, response rates, changes made to the data collection plan, and demographic characteristics of the sample. The chapter also includes the results of the data analysis, including descriptive statistics that describe the sample.

#### **Data Collection**

Data collection for the study was anonymous and initially involved an invitation to participate in the study from PMI on behalf of the researcher via an announcement in the Walden University Participant Pool, in three PMI chapter newsletters, and by announcement in project management groups on the LinkedIn social media platform; the PMI Chapters included the Portland and Eugene chapters in Oregon and the Seattle chapter in Washington. Both the Walden University Participant Pool and the PMI newsletters contained a link to a web site hosted by Mind Garden (2007) containing the informed consent form, leadership instrument (ALQ), and project success instrument (PSQ). Study participants selected this link to provide informed consent and to gain access to the instruments after endorsing the consent document, and were informed through the form that they could exit the research study at any time by exiting the survey website with no penalty or debriefing procedure. Specific demographic information requested included respondent age, gender, membership in the PMI (yes or no), years of experience in project management, and certification in project management (yes or no). Study participants could request a report of the study findings by providing an email

address so that the report could be emailed.

The data collection period was scheduled to last 30 days and began in March 2019. At the beginning of April 2019 only 27 responses had been received on the Mind Garden website. The Walden University Institutional Review Board approved a request to add an announcement and invitation to participate in the study on the Project Managers group online bulletin boards hosted by the LinkedIn website in April 2019 to attract additional participants, whether or not they were members of the PMI; no other changes to the recruitment plan or data collection procedures were requested. The recruitment period was extended through the end of August 2019 to allow for the required number of participants to respond, with at least 50 responses needed to meet the sample size requirements. The final response rate was 121 participants with 61 completed surveys (50%); SPSS requires missing data to be filled in with zeroes—which would skew the results in the PSQ—so to avoid this, responses with incomplete data were discarded.

# **Demographic Summary**

Demographic data collected from participants included age, gender, PMI membership, certification (also a moderating independent variable), and years of project management experience. There were two categories of demographics: gender and age responses, which are summarized in Table 1, and project management responses, which are summarized in Table 2. Out of the 61 complete survey responses, 47% were male (n = 29) and 52% were female (n = 32). Additionally, 11.5% of respondents were 21-35 years old (n = 7); 44.3% were 36-50 years old (n = 27); 37.7% were 51-65 years old (n = 23); and 6.5% of the respondents were 65 years or older (n = 4).

Table 1
Survey Respondents by Age and Gender

	Male (n = 29)			Female $(n = 32)$	Total $(n = 61)$		
Age	Count	Percentage	Count	Percentage	Count	Percentage	
21-25 years of age	2	6.9%	5	15.6%	7	11.5%	
36-50 years of age	16	55.2%	11	34.4%	27	44.3%	
51-65 years of age	10	34.5%	13	40.6%	23	37.7%	
Over 65 years of age	1	3.4%	3	9.4%	4	6.5%	

Of the 61 respondents, 32.8% were PMI members (n = 20) while 67.2% were not (n = 41), and 57.4% of the respondents did not hold a certification in project management (n = 35) while 42.6% of the respondents were certified in project management (n = 26). Years of project management experience included 16.4% of respondents with 0-5 years of project management experience (n = 10); 27.8% of respondents with 6-10 years of project management experience (n = 17); 32.8% of respondents with 11-20 years of project management experience (n = 20); and 23.0% of respondents with over 20 years of project management experience (n = 14). The distribution of PMI membership and project management certification data is summarized in Table 2.

Table 2

PMI Membership and Certification by Years of Experience

	Years of project management experience								
	0-5 years $(n = 10)$			6-10 years $(n = 17)$		11-20 years $(n = 20)$		Over 20 years $(n = 14)$	
Variable	Count	Percentage	e Count	Percentage	e Count	Percentage	e Count	Percentage	
PMI membership	2	2%	1	6%	9	45%	8	57%	
Certification	1	1%	4	24%	13	65%	8	57%	

The sampling strategy for this quantitative non-experimental correlational research study was focused on a specific target population: project managers or people who are or have been in a project manager role. The study was designed to be anonymous; so that sample size requirements were met, recruitment for participants occurred through PMI newsletters, project management groups in specific social media platforms, university research participant pool, and word-of-mouth. Small (2009) noted nonprobability purposive sampling is not designed for large and complex studies where representativeness or generalization is the focus; this sampling strategy is more often used in smaller qualitative studies where the focus is on understanding social experiences or situations. The inclusion criteria and recruitment conditions of the study were specific but not designed for broad generalization to the entire nonpositional leader population; the small response rate of this study was not proportional to the project manager

population targeted in the recruitment efforts, which could have exceeded 300,000 people.

#### Results

Two instruments were selected for use in this research study, with the ALQ used to measure the predictor variable of authentic leadership and the PSQ used to measure the outcome variable of project success. In this study, the ALQ was used to measure a leader's perception of themselves as an authentic leader (Walumbwa et al., 2008), with the study participants rating themselves as authentic leaders. The ALQ specifically measures the dimensions of authentic leadership, including "leader self-awareness, relational transparency, internalized moral perspective, and balanced processing" (Walumbwa et al., 2008, p. 89). Mind Garden (2007) noted the ALQ consists of 16 questions respondents' rate on a five-point Likert scale, where values range from 0 = not at all to 4 = frequently, if not always. The overall ALQ raw score is calculated from the average score for each of the transparency, moral/ethical, balanced processing, and self-awareness scales.

LeBlanc (2008) noted the PSQ is an instrument created to measure project success as defined by overall project success, project budget, scope, and schedule, and was selected to measure project success in this research study. The PSQ consists of five close-ended self-reported questions administered to project managers or those people in a project management role to measure project success (selection choices include *Successful* or *Not Successful*) and basic demographic information (including PMI membership, credentials, years of experience, and whether the respondent wished to receive a copy of

the study results). While survey participants were asked to rate project success for their last three projects in terms of scope, schedule, and budget, the project success score was self-reporting and not calculated from the scope, schedule, and budget scores. For this reason, only the project success score was utilized as the dependent variable in this research study.

## **Descriptive Statistics**

Trochim (2006) noted descriptive statistics help to present large amounts of a data in an understandable way and are often used to describe the frequency and distribution of data. A total of 121 participants submitted responses to the survey, with 61 responses eligible to be used in this research study. The four components of authentic leadership measured by the ALQ included transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral, and balanced processing. The average overall ALQ raw score was 3.2 (n = 61).

The PSQ directed respondents to self-report an overall project success score (*Not Successful* or *Successful*) for each of the last three projects completed. Since this value was self-reported and was not calculated from the scope, schedule, and budget scores (that were also self-reported), the overall project success score was used in this research study as the dependent variable. The average rate of successful projects noted in this study was 91% (n = 61). From the counts noted in the study, most of the projects were reported as successful projects and only 17 projects out of a total of 183 (7%) reported as failures. The distribution and frequency of overall project success scores for each project are included in Table 3.

Table 3

Overall Pro	iect Success	by Project
Overun 1 10	icci buccess	UVIIIUICCI

		Not Successful		S	uccessful	Total		
	Project	Count	Percentage	Count	Percentage	Count	Percentage	
-	Project A	2	3.3%	59	96.7%	61	100%	
-	Project B	5	8.2%	56	91.8%	61	100%	
	J				71.070			
	Project C	10	16.4%	51	83.6%	61	100%	

# **Results by Research Question**

Two research questions directed the study: What is the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, and does a project management credential moderate this relationship? Four hypotheses were examined to determine the relationship between authentic leadership components, professional certification, and project success:

H<sub>0</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ do not predict project success as measured by the PSQ.

H<sub>A</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ predict project success as defined by the PSQ.

H<sub>0</sub>2: A PMP or CAPM credential does not moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as defined by the PSQ.

 $H_A2$ : A PMP or CAPM credential moderates the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as measured by the PSQ.

Research question 1. A multiple regression was run to predict project success from the four components of authentic leadership: transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing. Partial regression plots and a plot of studentized residuals against the predicted values were used to assess and confirm linearity. A Durbin-Watson statistic of 2.479 was used to evaluate and confirm the independence of residuals. Visual inspection of a plot of studentized residuals versus unstandardized predicted values confirmed homoscedasticity. There was no evidence of multicollinearity, as assessed by tolerance values greater than 0.1. There were no studentized deleted residuals greater than ±3 standard deviations, no leverage values greater than 0.2, and values for Cook's distance above 1. The assumption of normality was met, as assessed by a Q-Q Plot.

The multiple regression model was not statistically significant to predict project success, F(5, 55) = 1.251, p < .05, adj.  $R^2 = .020$ . Post hoc analysis indicates that based on the adjusted effect size achieved, a sample size of 995 would have been needed to achieve statistical significance. Cohen (1992) described Pearson's correlation coefficient estimates as a small effect size (r = .10), medium effect size (r = .30) or a large effect size (r = .50); the effect size for the study when estimating the sample size needed was a medium effect size (r = .40). Transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing variables did not statistically predict project success, p > .05. The null hypothesis H<sub>0</sub>1: Authentic leadership characteristics in project managers as measured by the ALQ do not predict project success as measured by the PSQ failed to be rejected.

Analysis of variance (ANOVA) values can be found in Table 4 and regression coefficients and standard errors can be found in Table 5.

Table 4

Table 5

 $ANOVA^a$ Sum of Squares df Mean Square Model Sig. Regression 5 .349 1.251 .298<sup>b</sup> 1.744 Residual 15.338 55 .279 17.082 60 Total

Summary of Multiple Regression Analysis

	Unstandardized Standardized coefficients coefficients				
Variable	β	SE β	β	t	Sig.
(Constant)	1.578	.610		2.586	.012
Transparency	.266	.205	.211*	1.296	.200
Self-awareness	.203	.160	200*	-1.271	.209
Ethical/Moral	.086	.188	.079*	.458	.648
Balanced processing	.178	.173	.159*	1.028	.308
Certification	.003	.140	.003*	.022	.962

Note. \* p < .05

**Research question 2.** The second research question focused on the independent variable: Does a PMP or CAPM credential moderate the relationship between authentic

a. Dependent variable: Project Success

b. Predictors: (Constant): Certification, Balanced Processing, Transparency, Self-Awareness, Ethical/Moral

project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives? Because transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing variables did not statistically predict project success, p > .05, possession of a project management certification did not moderate the relationship between the components of authentic leadership in project managers and project success. The null hypothesis  $H_02$ : A PMP or CAPM credential does not moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success as defined by the PSQ failed to be rejected.

### Summary

This quantitative non-experimental correlational research study focused on two research questions: "What is the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?" and "Does a PMP or CAPM credential moderate the relationship between authentic project managers and project success, defined as meeting project scope, schedule, and budget objectives?" Multiple regression analyses revealed authentic leadership components of transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing variables did not statistically significantly predict project success, nor did the possession of a project management credential moderate the relationship between authentic leadership in project management and project success. The findings are interpreted in the next chapter, and limitations of the study, recommendations, and implications of the study are discussed as well.

### Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this quantitative correlational study using multiple regression analysis was to examine the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success as defined by measures of scope, schedule, and budget. A second purpose was to determine if the possession of a professional credential such as the PMP or CAPM certification moderates the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. The research study was conducted in response to a gap in the literature regarding the relationship between project success and authentic leaders in an organization who fulfill an informal leadership role. In addition to predicting project success, if the relationship between project managers who are also authentic leaders and project success is present, further research could be performed examining the relationship between organizational leaders who are not positional leaders and positive employee outcomes.

If authentic leadership skills predict project success, then organizational leaders may choose to place a greater emphasis on leadership competencies during the project manager selection process to decrease the outlay for each project. Understanding how authentic leadership in project managers is related to project success may also contribute to useful information for project manager training, development, and certification. Key findings of the study included that authentic leadership components of transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing variables were not statistically significant in predicting project success, nor did the possession of a project management

credential moderate the relationship between authentic leadership in project management and project success.

# **Interpretation of the Findings**

The findings of this research study confirm the findings of studies related to leadership styles of project managers, project management certification, and project success. As noted by Müller and Turner (2007), the correlation between management style of the project manager and project success has not been statistically significant, whether or not the project manager possesses a project management credential. This research study focused specifically on the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, and similar to the findings of Müller and Turner and Ssegawa (2015) in their studies of general management styles of project managers and project success, the findings did not reveal a statistically significant relationship between variables of transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing and project success. The components of authentic leadership did not statistically predict project success, as p > .05.

In this study, certification in project management with a credential such as the PMP or CAPM was not found to be a moderating independent variable in the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, as the independent variable certification had a weak relationship with project success. Analysis of the findings of this study suggests leadership style may not be as important to project managers as are the more technical and analytical skills of effectively managing scope, schedule, and budget of projects and the research approach and instruments may not have

been the best suited for revealing the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success. This confirms similar findings of Pant and Bassam (2008), who noted mastery of technical skills is emphasized more than human skills in the attainment of a project management credential such as the PMP or CAPM. In this study only 39.3% (n = 61) of the participants possessed certification in project management, with 8.2% of those participants with 10 years or less of project management experience possessing a credential.

The literature is clear as to the ambiguity of project success as a concept, as noted by Hidding and Nicholas (2017). This study confirmed the subjectivity of this concept and suggested current definitions of project success are focused more on technical skills and the perceptions of sponsors, rather than a standardized, uniform agreement as to the meaning of project success (Cooke-Davies, 2002; Judgev & Müller, 2005; Nelson, 2005; Pinto & Slevin, 1988; Serrador & Turner, 2015; Shenhar & Levy, 1997; Turner & Zolin, 2012). Location and selection of an instrument by which to measure project success was challenging; LeBlanc (2008) developed the PSQ as part of the study of the association of project manager personality traits to project success that directed participants to selfreport the success of their last three projects as they related to scope, schedule, and budget (only the project success variable from the PSQ was used in this study). The responses in LeBlanc's study as well as the data in this study suggested some projects were deemed successful even if the projects did not meet project scope, schedule, and budget objectives. This observation confirmed Murugesan's (2012) findings that project managers are described as effective based on the success of their projects.

The theoretical framework of this study encompassed several theories central to understanding the relationship between authentic leadership, project managers, professional project management credentials, and project success. Authentic leadership theory and social identity theory are key in understanding how authentic leaders are true to themselves and how they relate to followers (or project team members), whether the project managers are titled leaders or informal leaders in an organization. The findings of this study indicated authentic leadership in project managers is weakly correlated with project success. Factors influencing social identity of the project manager and team as they relate to authentic leadership and project success were not part of this study.

# **Limitations of the Study**

The purpose of this study was to investigate the relationship between authentic leadership in project managers and project success, with focus on whether possession of a professional credential such as the PMP or CAPM moderated the relationship. The approach of the current study was narrowly constrained to project managers or those who were in or who had been in a project manager role who were also authentic leaders. The data collection for this study was anonymous and accomplished through a hosted website and the sample was a non-probability and purposive sample and therefore, is not suitable for generalizability to the larger project manager population. The higher level focus of the current study was on the relationship between nonpositional leaders such as project managers who exhibit authentic leadership characteristics and positive organizational outcomes, such as successful projects. The effects of confounding variables were

eliminated; instruments with internal validity were used, and the result was a study with internal validity (Statisticshowto.com, 2017).

### Assumptions

There were three assumptions identified in this quantitative non-experimental study. The first assumption was that participants were currently in or have been in a project management role. The second assumption was that participation in the study by respondents was voluntary and not coerced. The third assumption was that study participants responded to instrument questions with honesty and integrity.

#### Limitations

Limitations of this study included actions or activities contradicting the assumptions stated in the study, participation rate, and instrument design. These actions included failure of the survey instructions to study participants to emphasize that project success was based on achievement of project objectives of scope, schedule, and budget. An additional limitation was not enough study respondents to achieve statistical significance. This limitation was realized, as post hoc analysis revealed an estimated sample size of nearly 1,000 participants was needed to achieve statistical significance, given the small effect size. The PSQ instrument may not have been the correct instrument to use for this study, as the project management variable (the dependent variable in this study) was not a calculated value but rather a self-reported value that did not seem in some cases to have an association with the PSQ variables of scope, schedule, and budget.

# Recommendations

The focus of this study was to examine the link between factors of authentic leadership in project managers and project success. Failed projects have global impact, and the PMI (2017) noted for every U.S. \$1 billion spent, approximately U.S. \$97 million was lost due to project failures. Project managers often lead projects and how well project managers lead project teams has a direct impact on project success (PMI, 2015). This study focused specifically on the relationship between those project managers (or those who are in a project manager role) who expressed the components of authentic leadership—relational transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing—and project success, and whether possession of a project management credential moderated that relationship. The results of this study indicated there was not a statistically significant relationship between the four components of authentic leadership and project success, and possession of a project manager credential, such as the PMP or CAPM, did not moderate the relationship.

Four recommendations for further research focused on the sample population and the measurement of project success. The first recommendation is to increase the sample size to provide for greater generalizability. Though 121 responses were eventually received, only half of them were eligible to be included in data analysis (n = 61).

The second recommendation is to target specific organizations for the study to examine organizational project data for scope, schedule, and budget values as they relate to project success, especially if the project success instrument utilized is the PSQ.

LeBlanc (2008) made this recommendation as well. The average success rate for the three

projects submitted by participants in this study was 91%, significantly larger than the global project success rate of 39% noted by the Standish Group (2013). Murugesan (2012) suggested project manager effectiveness is based on perceived success of their projects and this recommendation may assist in project success perceived less subjectively and more related to achievement of project scope, schedule, and budget objectives.

The third recommendation is for project team members to rate their project managers for authentic leadership capabilities using the ALQ, instead of project managers self-reporting their authentic leadership factors. Kinnunen et al. (2016) suggested authentic leadership emphasizes the growth of the followers of a leader and not transformation of followers into leaders. In this way the followers—project team members—are best positioned to know if their project manager exhibits characteristics of an authentic leader.

The fourth recommendation is to develop an instrument for measurement of project success if the second recommendation is not met. A uniform definition of project success as well as a way to measure it has been elusive (Ika,2009), as evidenced by a lack of viable commercial or academic instruments available for use. The PSQ is an instrument that is available for use by permission and would have been more appropriate for this study had the approach to data collection been different (e.g., not a targeted web survey to project managers but examination of projects in specific organizations). Attributes of commonly accepted project success such as (but not limited to) project scope, schedule, and budget could be measured separately against the attributes of

authentic leadership to investigate if a relationship exists between authentic leadership and project success.

### **Implications**

The ability for organizational leaders and project managers to understand how authentic leadership capabilities support project success and organizational effectiveness promotes positive social change at several levels. Hannah et al. (2011) suggested authentic leadership is positively linked to follower pro-social and principled behavior; society and organizations benefit when followers model authentic leader ethical behavior in ethically challenging situations. Positive behavior as it is modeled by authentic leaders also results in positive change within and outside of the organization (Luthans & Youssef, 2007).

Authentic leadership in nonpositional leaders positively affects both the economic and social aspects of society (Avolio & Gardner, 2005) and the potential societal and economic change implications of nonpositional leaders such as project managers who characterize authentic leadership are broad. PMI (2016) predicts that millions of project-centric roles and jobs will be added to the global workforce over the next decade, and project managers who demonstrate characteristics of authentic leadership may positively influence these new jobs and roles. This is important because, though the link between authentic leadership characteristics in leaders and positive employee outcomes has been established (Bamford et al., 2013; Gill, 2012; Lanzoni & Meirelles, 2011; Leroy et al., 2012; Peus et al., 2010), the relationship between an organization's nonpositional

authentic leaders (such as project managers) and positive organizational outcomes such as project success is less clear.

#### Conclusion

The specific purpose of this quantitative study using multiple regression analysis was to investigate if authentic leadership in an organization's project managers predicts project success, and a second purpose was to determine if the possession of the PMP certification moderates the relationship between authentic leadership and project success. This research study was also an exploration of the gap in the literature regarding the relationship between nonpositional leaders in an organization and the authentic leadership components of relational transparency, self-awareness, ethical/moral values, and balanced processing. The study findings indicated a statistically insignificant relationship between authentic leadership factors in project managers and project success, a finding supported in the literature regarding the low level of influence of management styles of project managers on project success (Müller & Turner, 2007; Ssegawa, 2015). Project success remains a subjective construct for organizations and project managers, and as organizations worldwide become increasingly project-focused the method by which project success is measured may need to change.

#### References

- Abend, G. (2008). The meaning of theory. *Sociological Theory*, *26*(2), 173-199. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9558.2008.00324.x
- Albert, M., Balve, P., & Spang, K. (2017). Evaluation of project success: A structured literature review. *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business*, 10(4), 796-821. doi:10.1108/IJMPB-01-2017-0004
- Arnatt, M. J. (2014). An empirical examination of special operations team leaders' and members' leadership characteristics. *Policing: An International Journal*, *37*(2), 438-453. doi: 10.1108/PIJPSM-06-2013-0057
- Avolio, B. J., & Gardner, W. L. (2005). Authentic leadership development: Getting to the root of positive forms of leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *16*(3), 315-338. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.03.001
- Avolio, B. J., Gardner, W. L., Walumba, F. O., Luthans, F., & May, D. R. (2004).

  Unlocking the mask: A look at the process by which authentic leaders impact follower attitudes and behaviors. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *15*, 801-824. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2004.09.003
- Baccarini, D. (1999). The logical framework method for defining project success. *Project Management Journal*, 30(4), 25-32. doi: 10.1177/875697289903000405
- Bamford, M., Wong, C. A., & Laschinger, H. S. (2013). The influence of authentic leadership and areas of worklife on work engagement of registered nurses.

  \*\*Journal of Nursing Management, 21(3), 529-240. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2834.2012.01399.x\*

- Barnes, M. (1988). Construction project management. *International Journal of Project Management*, 6(2), 69-79. doi:10.1016/0263-7863(88)90028-2
- Baron, L. (2016). Authentic leadership and mindfulness development through action learning. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *31*(1), 296-311. doi:10.1108/JMP-04-2014-0135
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychology research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations.

  \*Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 51(6), 1173-1182. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173
- Bento, A. M., & Ribeiro, M. I. (2013). Authentic leadership in school organizations. *European Scientific Journal*, 9, 121-130. Retrieved from https://eujournal.org/index.php/esj
- Bredillet, C. N. (2008). Exploring research in project management: Nine schools of project management research (part 6). *Project Management Journal*, *39*(3), 2-5. doi:10.1002/pmj
- Bronte-Stewart, M. (2015). Beyond the iron triangle: Evaluating aspects of success and failure using a project status model. *Computing & Information Systems*, 19(2), 21-37. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Malcolm\_Bronte-Stewart/publication/289976715\_Beyond\_the\_Iron\_Triangle\_Evaluating\_Aspects\_of\_Success\_and\_Failure\_using\_a\_Project\_Status\_Model/links/5693c15008aeab5 8a9a2a8ab/Beyond-the-Iron-Triangle-Evaluating-Aspects-of-Success-and-Failure-using-a-Project-Status-Model.pdf

- Bunker, K. A. (1997). The power of vulnerability in contemporary leadership. *Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice and Research*, 49(2), 122-136. doi:10.1037/1061-4087.49.2.122
- Campbell, D. T., & Stanley, J. C. (1963). Experimental and quasi-experimental designs for research (1st ed.). Chicago, IL: Rand McNally.
- Chevrier, S. (2003). Cross-cultural management in multinational project groups. *Journal of World Business*, 38(2), 141-149. doi: 10.1016/s1090-9516(03)00007-5
- Cicmil, S., Williams, T., Thomas, J., & Hodgson, D. (2006). Rethinking project management: researching the actuality of projects. *International Journal of Project Management*, 24(8), 675-686. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2006.08.006
- Cohen, J. (1992). A power primer. *Psychological Bulletin*, *112*(1), 155–159. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.112.1.155
- Cooke-Davies, T. (2002). The "real" success factors on projects. *International Journal of Project Management*, 20(1), 185-190. doi:10.1016/s0263-7863(01)00067-9
- Corner, K. J. (2015). Exploring the reliability and validity of research instruments to examine secondary school principals' authentic leadership behavior and psychological capital (Doctoral dissertation, University of Arizona). Retrieved from https://repository.arizona.edu/handle/10150/556211?show=full
- Corporate Education Group. (2017). What is a project manager? Retrieved from http://www.corpedgroup.com/resources/pm/WhatisaPM.asp

- Crawford, L. H. (2005). Senior management perceptions of project management competence. *International Journal of Project Management*, *23*(1), 7-16. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2004.06.005
- Cuellar, M. (2010). Assessing project success: Moving beyond the triple constraint. In 5th International Research Workshop on IT Project Management (IRWITPM):

  Vol. 13. International Research Workshop on IT Project Management 2010.

  Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org/irwitpm2010/13
- Dimovski, V., Marič, M., Penger, S., & Škerlavaj, M. (2014). Congruence of leader self-perceptions and follower perceptions of authentic leadership: Understanding what authentic leadership is and how it enhances employees' job satisfaction.

  \*Australian Journal of Management, 39(3), 453-471.

  doi:10.1177/0312896213503665
- DuBois, M., Hanlon, J., Koch, J., Nyatuga, B., & Kerr, N. (2015). Leadership styles of effective project managers: Techniques and traits to lead high performance teams. 

  \*Journal of Economic Development, Management, IT, Finance, and Marketing;\*

  \*Beverly Hills, 7(1), 30-46. Retrieved from 

  https://searchworks.stanford.edu/catalog?q=%22+Journal+of+economic+develop 
  ment%2C+management%2C+IT%2C+finance%2C+and+marketing+%28Online 
  %29%22
- Dugan, J. P. (2006). Involvement and leadership: A descriptive analysis of socially responsible leadership. *Journal of College Student Development*, 47(3), 335-343. doi:10.1353/csd.2006.0028

- Dugan, J. P., Komives, S. R., & Owen, J. E. (2006). Multi-institutional study of leadership. *International Leadership Association*. Retrieved from https://learningoutcomesassessment.org/documents/ILA2006.pdf
- Erkutlu, H., & Chafra, J. (2013). Effects of trust and psychological contract violation on authentic leadership and organizational deviance. *Management Research Review*, 36(9), 828-848. doi:10.1108/MRR-06-2012-0136
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A., & Buchner, A. (2007). G\*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences.

  \*Behavior Research Methods, 39(2), 175-191. doi:10.3758/bf03193146
- Ferguson, C. J. (2009). An effect size primer: A guide for clinicians and researchers.

  \*Professional Psychology: Research and Practice, 40(5), 532-538.

  doi:10.1037/a0015808
- Field, A. (2013). *Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics* (4th ed.). London: Sage.
- Fondahl, J. W. (1987). The history of modern project management. Precedence diagramming methods: Origins and early development. *Project Management Journal*, 18(2), 33-36. Retrieved from http://pmi.org
- Gardner, W. L., Cogliser, C. C., Davis, K. M., & Dickens, M. P. (2011). Authentic leadership: A review of the literature and research agenda. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 22(6), 1120-1145. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2011.09.007
- Gatling, A. (2014). The authentic leadership qualities of business coaches and its impact on coaching performance. *International Journal of Evidence Based Coaching and*

- Mentoring, 12(1), 27-46. Retrieved from https://radar.brookes.ac.uk/radar/items/b6bb9783-f20a-44f6-9e07-f9bdf4437eb1/1/
- George, B., McLean, A., & Craig, N. (2011). Finding your true north: A personal guide.

  John Wiley & Sons. Retrieved from

  https://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/waldenu/detail.action?docID=353458.
- Gill, C. (2012). The role of leadership in successful international mergers and acquisitions: Why Renault-Nissan succeeded and DaimlerChrysler-Mitsubishi failed. *Human Resource Management*, *51*(3), 433-456. doi:10.1002/hrm.21475
- González, C. (2010). Leadership, Diversity and Succession Planning in Academia.

  Research & Occasional Papers Series: CSHE 8.10. *Center for Studies in Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/594483fq
- Hall, J. (2008). Cross-sectional survey design. In P. J. Lavrakas (Ed.), Cross-sectional survey design. Retrieved April 25, 2018, from http://methods.sagepub.com/reference/encyclopedia-of-survey-research-methods/n120.xml
- Handy, S., Cao, X., & Mokhtarian, P. (2005). Correlation or causality between the built environment and travel behavior? Evidence from Northern California.
   Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment, 10(6), 427-444.
   doi:10.1016/j.trd.2005.05.002
- Hannah, S. T., Avolio, B. J., & Walumbwa, F. O. (2011). Relationships between authentic leadership, moral courage, and ethical and pro-social behaviors.

- Business Ethics Quarterly, 21(4), 555-578. Retrieved from www.cambridge.org/core (1052-150X). doi:10.5840/beq201121436
- Hardon, A., Hodgkin, C., Fresle, D., & World Health Organization. (2004). How to investigate the use of medicines by consumers. (No. WHO/EDM/PAR/2004.2).
  Geneva: World Health Organization. Retrieved from https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/68840/WHO\_EDM\_PAR\_2004.
  2.pdf
- Hart, C. (2005). *Doing a literature review: Releasing the social science research imagination*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Haughey, D. (2014). A brief history of project management. Retrieved from https://www.projectsmart.co.uk/brief-history-of-project-management.php
- Henriksen, A., & Pedersen, S. A. (2017). A qualitative case study on agile practices and project success in agile software projects. *Journal of Modern Project Management, May-Aug 2017*, 62-73. doi:10.19255/JMPM01306
- Hidding, G. J., & Nicholas, J. M. (2017). A new way of thinking about IT project management practices: Early empirical results. *Journal of Organizational Computing and Electronic Commerce*, *27*(1), 81-95. doi:10.1080/10919392.2016.1263113
- Hirst, G., Van Dick, R., & Van Knippenberg, D. (2009). A social identity perspective on leadership and employee creativity. *Journal of Organizational Behavior: The International Journal of Industrial, Occupational and Organizational Psychology and Behavior, 30*(7), 963-982. doi:10.1002/job.600

- Ika, L. A. (2009). Project success as a topic in project management journals. *Project Management Journal*, 40(4), 6-19. doi:10.1002/pmj.20137
- Ilies, R., Morgeson, F. P., & Nahrgang, J. D. (2005). Authentic leadership and eudaemonic well-being: Understanding leader-follower outcomes. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *16*(3), 373-394. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.03.002
- Johnson, B. (2001). Toward a new classification of nonexperimental quantitative research. *Educational Researcher*, *30*(2), 3-13. doi:10.3102/0013189x030002003
- Judgev, K., & Müller, R. (2005). A retrospective look at our evolving understanding of project success. *Project Management Journal*, 36(4), 19-31. doi:10.1177/875697280503600403
- Kadam, P., & Bhalerao, S. (2010). Sample size calculation. *International Journal of Ayurveda Research*, 1(1), 55-57. doi:10.4103/0974-7788.59946
- Kernis, M. H. (2003). Toward a conceptualization of optimal self-esteem. *Psychological Inquiry*, *14*(1), 1-26. doi:10.1207/S15327965PLI1401\_01
- Kezar, A. (2001). Investigating organizational fit in a participatory leadership environment. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management, 23*(1), 85-101. doi:10.1080/13600800020047261
- Kinnunen, U., Feldt, T., & Mauno, S. (2016). Authentic leadership and team climate:

  Testing cross-lagged relationships. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *31*(2),

  331-345. doi:10.1108/JMP-12-2014-0362
- Koskela, L., & Howell, G. A. (2002). The underlying theory of project management is obsolete. In *PMI Research Conference 2002. Frontiers of Project Management*

- Research and Applications, Seattle, Washington. Newton Square, PA: Project Management Institute.
- Laerd Statistics. (n.d.). Loglinear analysis in SPSS. Retrieved from https://statistics.laerd.com/premium/la/loglinear-in-spss.php
- Lanzoni, G. M. & Meirelles, B. H. (2011). Leadership of the nurse: An integrative literature review. *Revista Latino-Americana de Enfermagem (RLAE)*, 19(3), 651-658. doi:10.1590/s0104-11692011000300026
- LeBlanc, D. C. (2008). The relationship between information technology project

  manager personality type and project success (Doctoral dissertation, University

  of Phoenix). Retrieved from

  http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.565.3130&rep=rep1&t

  ype=pdf
- Lech, P. (2013). Time, budget, and functionality? IT project success criteria revised. *Information Systems Management, 30*(3), 263-275.

  doi:10.1080/10580530.2013.794658
- Leroy, H., Palanski, M. E., & Simons, T. (2012). Authentic leadership and behavioral integrity as drivers of follower commitment and performance. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 107(3), 255-264. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1036-1
- Lloyd-Walker, B. & Walker, D. (2011). Authentic leadership for 21st century project delivery. *International Journal of Project Management*, 29(4), 383-395. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2011.02.004

- López, C. G., Alonso, F. M., Morales, M. M., & León, J. A. (2015). Authentic leadership, group cohesion and group identification in security and emergency teams.

  \*Psicothema, 27(1), 59-64. doi:10.733 4/psicothema2014.161
- Luthans, F. & Youssef, C. M. (2007). Emerging positive organizational behavior. *Journal of Management*, 33(3), 321-349. doi:10.1177/0149206307300814
- Maqbool, R., Sudong, Y., Manzoor, N., & Rashid, Y. (2017). The impact of emotional intelligence, project managers' competencies, and transformational leadership on project success: An empirical perspective. *Project Management Journal*, 48(3), 58-75. doi:10.1177/875697281704800304
- McCrimmon, M. (2005) Thought leadership: a radical departure from traditional, positional leadership. *Management Decision*, *43*(7/8), 1064-1070. doi:10.1108/00251740510610062
- McLeod, L., Doolin, B., & McDonnell, S. G. (2012). A perspective-based understanding of project success. *Project Management Journal*, 43(5), 68-86. doi:10.1002/pmj.21290
- McLeod, S. (2013). What is validity? Retrieved from https://www.simplypsychology.org/validity.html
- Millhollan, C., & Kaarst-Brown, M. (2016). Lessons for IT project manager efficacy: A review of the literature associated with project success. *Project Management Journal*, 47(5), 89-106. doi:10.1177/875697281604700507

- Mind Garden. (2007). Authentic leadership questionnaire. Retrieved from https://www.mindgarden.com/69-authentic-leadership-questionnaire#horizontalTab5
- Monzani, L., Ripoll, P., & Peiró, J. M. (2014). Follower's agreeableness and extraversion and their loyalty towards authentic leadership. *Psicothema*, *26*(1), 69-75. doi:10.7334/psicothema2013.67
- Morris, P. W. (2004). Science, objective knowledge and the theory of project management. In *Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers: Vol. 150. Civil Engineering*. doi:10.1680/cien.150.2.82.38547
- Morris, P. W., Crawford, L., Hodgson, D., Shepherd, M. M., & Thomas, J. (2006).

  Exploring the role of formal bodies of knowledge in defining a profession the case of project management. *International Journal of Project Management*, 24(8), 710-721. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2006.09.012
- Müceldili, B., Turan, H., & Erdil, O. (2013). The influence of authentic leadership on creativity and innovativeness. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *99*, 673-681. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.538
- Müller, R., & Turner, J. R. (2007). Matching the project manager's leadership style to project type. *International Journal of Project Management*, *25*, 21-32. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2006.04.003
- Murugesan, R. (2012). Characteristics and skills of leadership for project performance.

  \*Journal of Business Management & Social Sciences Research, 1(3), 1-9.

  \*Retrieved from http://borjournals.com\*

- MyManagementGuide.com. (2017). Project budget and financial resources. Retrieved from http://www.mymanagementguide.com/project-budget-and-financial-resources/
- Neider, L. L., & Schriesheim, C. A. (2011). The authentic leadership inventory (ALI):

  Development and empirical tests. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 22(6), 1146-1164.

  doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2011.09.008
- Nelson, R. (2005). Project retrospectives: Evaluating project success, failure, and everything in between. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *4*(3), 361-372. Retrieved from https://aisel.aisnet.org/misqe/vol4/iss3/5/
- Nixon, P., Harrington, M., & Parker, D. (2012). Leadership performance is significant to project success or failure: A critical analysis. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 61(2), 204-216. doi:10.1108/17410401211194699
- Novicevic, M. M., Harvey, M. G., Buckley, M. R., Brown-Radford, J. A., & Evans, R. (2006). Authentic leadership: A historical perspective. *Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies*, *13*(1), 64-76. doi:10.1177/10717919070130010901
- Onorato, M. & Zhu, J. (2014). An empirical study on the relationships between authentic leadership and organizational trust by industry segment. *SAM Advanced Management Journal*, 79(1), 26-39. Retrieved from https://samnational.org/sam-advanced-management-journal/
- Palcic, I., Buchmeister, B., & Brezocnik, M. (2012). Project success in Slovenian companies. In B. Katalinic (Ed.), *Annals of DAAAM for 2012 & Proceedings of*

- the 23rd International DAAAM Symposium: Vol. 23. Annals and Proceedings of DAAAM International 2012. doi:10.2507/daaam.scibook.2012.05
- Pant, I., & Bassam, B. (2008). Project management education: the human skills imperative. *International Journal of Project Management*, 26(2). doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2007.05.010
- Perdicoúlis, A. (2013). Correlation and causality. *Oestros*, *12*(1), 2-5. Retrieved from https://web.fe.up.pt/~tasso/pdf/oe/oe12-correlation%20and%20causality.pdf
- Pescosolido, A. T. (2001). Informal leaders and the development of group efficacy. *Small Group Research*, 32(1), 74-93. doi:10.1177/104649640103200104
- Peus, C., Kerschreiter, R., Frey, D., & Traut-Mattausch, E. (2010). What is value?

  Economic effects of ethically-oriented leadership. *Journal of Psychology*, 218(4), 198-212. doi:10.1027/0044-3409/a000030
- Pinto, J. K., & Prescott, J. E. (1988). Variations in critical success factors over the stages in the project lifecycle. *Journal of Management*, *14*(1), 5-18. doi: 10.1177/014920638801400102
- Pinto, J. K., & Slevin, D. P. (1987). Critical factors in successful project implementation. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management, EM-34*(1), 22-27. Retrieved from https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/abstract/document/6498856
- Pinto, J. K., & Slevin, D. P. (1988). Project success: Definitions and measurement techniques. *Project Management Journal*, *19*(1), 67-72. Retrieved from http://pmi.org

- Prabhakar, G. P. (2008). What is project success: A literature review. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 3(9), 3-10. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v3n9p3
- Project Management Institute. (2013). A guide to the project management body of knowledge (PMBOK guide) (5th ed.). Newton Square, PA: Author.
- Project Management Institute. (2015). The high cost of low performance 2015. Retrieved from http://pmi.org/pulse
- Project Management Institute. (2016). The high cost of low performance 2016. Retrieved from http://pmi.org
- Project Management Institute. (2017). The high cost of low performance 2017. Retrieved from http://pmi.org
- Project Management Institute. (2018). PMI fact file. *PMI Today*, 4-4. Retrieved from http://pmi.org
- Ray, S. (2017). What is project scheduling? Retrieved from https://www.projectmanager.com/blog/what-is-project-scheduling
- Robert, D. W. (1997). Creating an environment for project success. *Information Systems*Management, 14(1), 73-77. doi:10.1080/10580539708907036
- Rollinson, D. (2005). Organizational behavior and analysis: An integrated approach (3rd ed.). Essex, England: Prentice-Hall.
- Roux, S. (2010). The relationship between authentic leadership, optimism, self-efficacy and work engagement: An exploratory study (Doctoral dissertation, Stellenbosch: University of Stellenbosch). Retrieved from http://scholar.sun.ac.za/handle/10019.1/2182

- Sample-Size.net. (2018). Sample size calculators: Sample size calculators for designing clinical research correlation sample size. Retrieved from http://www.sample-size.net/
- Sanda, A. & Arthur, N. A. (2017). Relational impact of authentic and transactional leadership styles on employee creativity: The role of work-related flow and climate for innovation. *African Journal of Economic and Management Studies*, 8(3), 274-295. doi:10.1108/AJEMS-07-2016-0098
- Senam, M. R., Rashid, K. A., Sarkawi, A. A., & Zaini, R. M. (2014). Construction project leadership from the perspective of Islam. *International Journal of Islamic Thought*, 6, 46-56. doi:10.24035/ijit.06.2014.005
- Serrador, P., & Turner, R. (2015). The relationship between project success and project efficiency. *Project Management Journal*, 46(1), 30-39. doi:10.1002/pmj.21468
- Shamir, B. & Eilam, G. (2005). "What's your story?" A life-stories approach to authentic leadership development. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *16*(3), 395-417. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2005.03.005
- Shenhar, A. J., & Levy, O. (1997). Mapping the dimensions of project success. *Project Management Journal*, 28(2), 5-13. Retrieved from http://www.reinventingprojectmanagement.com/material/other/7.%20Mapping%2 0dimensions%20of%20projects%20success%20PMJ%201997.pdf
- Simon, M. K., & Goes, J. (2011). Correlational research. Retrieved from http://dissertationrecipes.com/wp-content/û/04/Correlational ResearchX.pdf

- Small, M. L. (2009). How many cases do I need? On science and the logic of case selection in field-based research. *Ethnography*, 10(1), 5-38. doi:10.1177/1466138108099586
- Ssegawa, J. K. (2015). A domain-based and integrated conceptual framework for effective project leadership. *The West Indian Journal of Engineering, 38*(1), 4-14. Retrieved from http://sta.uwi.edu/eng/wije/
- Stander, F. W., De Beer, L. T., & Stander, M. W. (2015). Authentic leadership as a source of optimism, trust in the organisation and work engagement in the public health care sector. *South African Journal of Human Resource Management, 13*(1), 1-12. doi:10.4102/sajhrm.v13i1.675
- Starkweather, J. A. & Stevenson, D. H. (2011). PMP certification as a core competency:

  Necessary but not sufficient. *Project Management Journal*, 42(1), 31-41.

  doi:10.1002/pmj.20174
- Statisticshowto.com. (2017). Internal validity: Definitions and examples. Retrieved from http://www.statisticshowto.com/internal-validity/
- Techopedia.com. (2018). Statistical package for the social sciences (SPSS). Retrieved from https://www.techopedia.com/definition/12401/statistical-package-for-the-social-sciences-spss
- The Standish Group. (2013). *CHAOS manifesto 2013: Think big, act small* (CKC 40-12). Retrieved from http://www.standishgroup.com/

- Thomas, J., & Mengel, T. (2008). Preparing project managers to deal with complexity—
  advanced project management education. *International Journal of Project*Management, 26(3), 304-315. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2008.01.001
- Toljaga-Nikolić, D., Obradović, V., & Mihić, M. (2011). Certification of project managers based on IPMA and PMI models through conforming to ISO 17024:20031 standards. *Management (1820-0222), 59*, 45-53. Retrieved from http://ebscohost.com
- Toor, S. R. & Ofori, G. (2008). Leadership for future construction industry: Agenda for authentic leadership. *International Journal of Project Management*, 26(1), 620-630. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2007.09.010
- Trochim, M. K. (2006). Nonprobability sampling. Retrieved from https://socialresearchmethods.net/kb/sampnon.php
- Trochim, M. K. (2006). Descriptive statistics. Retrieved from https://socialresearchmethods.net/kb/statdesc.php
- Turner, R. & Zolin, R. (2012). Forecasting success on large projects: Developing reliable scales to predict multiple perspectives by multiple stakeholders over multiple time frames. *Project Management Journal*, *43*(5), 87-99. doi:10.1002/pmj.21289
- Turner, J. & Oakes, P. (1986). The significance of the social identity concept for social psychology with reference to individualism, interactionism and social influence.

  \*British Journal of Management and Social Psychology, 25(3), 237-252.

  doi:10.1111/j.2044-8309.1986.tb00732.x

- Turner, J. R. & Müller, R. (2005). The project manager's leadership style as a success factor on projects: A literature review. *The Project Management Journal*, *36*(1), 49-61. Retrieved from http://pmi.org
- Ulrich, J., Wieseke, J., & Van Dick, R. (2005). Continuity and change in mergers and acquisition. *Journal of Management Studies*, 42(8), 1549-1569. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2005.00556.x
- Valsania, S. E., Leon, J. A., Alonso, F. M., & Cantisano, G. T. (2012). Authentic leadership and its effect on employees' organizational citizenship behaviours. *Psciotherma*, 24(4), 561-566. Retrieved from http://www.psciothema.com
- Van Dick, R., Christ, O., Stellmacher, J., Wagner, U., Ahlswede, O., & Grubba,
  C.,...Tissington, P. (2004). Should I stay or should I go? Explaining turnover intentions with organizational identification and job satisfaction. *British Journal of Management*, 15(4), 351-360. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8551.2004.00424.x
- Van Dick, R., Ullrich, J., & Tissington, P. A. (2006). Working under a black cloud: How to sustain organizational identification after a merger. *British Journal of Management*, *17*(1 Supplement), S69-S79. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8551.2006.00479.x
- Van Dick, R., Wagner, U., Stellmacher, J., Christ, O., & Tissington, P. A. (2005). To (be)long or not to be(long): Social identities in organizational contexts. *Genetic, Social, and General Psychology Monographs, 131*(3), 189-218. doi: 10.3200/mono.131.3.189-218

- Van Knippenberg, D. (2000). Work motivation and performance: A social identity perspective. *Applied Psychology: An International Review, 49*(3), 357-371. doi: 10.1111/1464-0597.00020
- Walumbwa, F. O., Avolio, B. J., Gardner, W. L., Wernsing, T. S., & Peterson, S. J.
  (2008). Authentic leadership: Development and validation of a theory-based measure. *Journal of Management*, 34(1), 89-126.
  doi:10.1177/0149206307308913
- Walumbwa, F. O., Luthans, F., Avey, J. B., & Oke, A. (2011). Authentically leading groups: the mediating role of collective psychological capital and trust. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 32(1), 4-24. doi:10.1002/job.653
- Warszewska-Makuch, M., Bedyńska, S., & Zoinierczk-Zreda, D. (2015). Authentic leadership, social support and their role in workplace bullying and its mental health consequences. *International Journal of Occupational Safety and Ergonomics*, 21(2), 1-16. doi:10.1080/10803548.2015.1028230
- White, K. (2015). Non positional leadership [PowerPoint slides]. Retrieved from https://www.slideshare.net/KimberlyWhite6/nonpositional-leadership
- Wilfong, J. D. (2014). Organizational culture and information technology (IT) project success and failure factors: A mixed-methods study using the competing values framework and Schein's three levels approach (Doctoral dissertation, Saybrook University). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/openview/683cd73a6836dfd040dd2abb2eaa0743/1?p q-origsite=gscholar&cbl=18750&diss=y

- Wong, C. A. & Giallonardo, L. M. (2013). Authentic leadership and nurse-assessed adverse patient outcomes. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 21(5), 740-752. doi:10.1111/jonm.12075
- Wong, C. A. & Laschinger, H. K. (2013). Authentic leadership, performance, and job satisfaction: the mediating role of empowerment. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 69(4), 947-959. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.06089.x
- Woolley, L., Caza, A., & Levy, L. (2011). Authentic leadership and follower development: Psychological capital, positive work climate, and gender. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 18(4), 438-448. doi:10.1177/1548051810382013
- Zhou, J., Ma, Y., Cheng, W., & Xia, B. (2014). Mediating role of employee emotions in the relationship between authentic leadership and employee innovation. *Social Behavior & Personality*, 42(8), 1267-1278. doi:10.2224/sbp.2014.42.8.1267

## Appendix A: Signed Permission to Use the Authentic Leadership Questionnaire

Laurie Levy



To whom it may concern,

This letter is to grant permission for Laurie Levy to use the following copyright material for his/her research:

Instrument: Authentic Leadership Questionnaire (ALQ)

Authors: Bruce J. Avolio, William L. Gardner, and Fred O. Walumbwa

Copyright: 2007 by Bruce J. Avollo, William L. Gardner, and Fred O. Walumbwa

Three sample items from this instrument may be reproduced for inclusion in a proposal, thesis, or dissertation.

The entire instrument may not be included or reproduced at any time in any published material.

Sincerely,

Mind Garden, Inc. www.mindgarden.com

Klein

## Appendix B: Signed Permission to Use the Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ)

Laurie Levý 39800 SW LaSalle Road Gaston, OR 97119

August 9, 2018

Dr. Desiree LeBland 12902 Teal Hollow Drive Cypress, TX 77499

Dear Dr. LeBlanc:

Laurie Levý

I am a doctoral student at Walden University, completing my PhD in Industrial-Organizational Psychology, and am preparing my dissertation. I would like your permission to use in my research and include in my dissertation the Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ) from your dissertation, as further described below.

I will include an acknowledgment of the author and the source of the PSQ and would be happy to include specific wording, if you have a preferred form of acknowledgment. If you agree to this use, please confirm your agreement by completing and returning the acknowledgment included below, to the address on the first page of this letter.

If you do not hold the copyright for this material, or the right to grant this type of permission, I would greatly appreciate any information you can provide to me regarding the rights holder(s), including any contact information.

Thank you for considering this request and for supporting my research.

Title of Dissertation: The Relationship Between Authentic Leadership in Project Managers and Project Success

Degree: PhD in Industrial-Organizational Psychology Graduating Year: 2019

Permission is hereby granted to Laurie Levý and Walden University to use and reproduce the following in the dissertation:

Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ)

Signature of copyright holder or representative: Desiree C. LeBlane, DM, PMP, PHR

Name: Desiree C. LeBlane, DM, PMP, PHR

Date: Questionnaire (PSQ)

Address: 12902 Teal Hollow Drive City, State: Cypress, TX 77499

## Appendix C: Project Success Questionnaire (PSQ)

	<ol> <li>Would you like a report of the findings from this research ende?</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>How many years of project management experience do you have?</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Are you certified in project management (Le., PMP, CAPM, other)?</li> </ol>	2. Arc you a PMI member?	Section II: General Information	Project C	Project IS	Project A (most recent)		1. For the last 3 projects you	Section I: Project Success -	Please completely fill in the boxes that correspond to your unswer with a pen or pencil. The proper mark for the answer should be like this 🖂	INSTRUCTIONS: Please complete the following questionnuire by answering all questions pertaining to project success in the information Technology industry. Project success is measured from the riple constraints of Eudget (the cost to complete the project); Schedule (the time it takes to complete the project); and Scope (what the project needs to accomplish).	
	findings	anagement	anagement		=				Successful	Overall Pro		that correspo	the following of meets to a	
If yes, plea	Yes	□ 0 to 5 years	□ Yœ	Ya					Not Successful	Overall Project Success		and to your are	ng questionini triple constrai cooroplish)	
If yes, please provide email address:		yeurs							Under Budget			swer with a	ire by answe	
ensii addre	□ No	010	% □	□ No		С		D	On Budget	Budget		pen or pene	ring all que get (the cost	
88		6 to 10 years							Over Budget			al. The prep	strions pertu to complet	
		10 to 20 years				Э	П		Ahead of Schedule			the project) or mark for r	nining to project	
			to 20 years					=		On Schedule	Schedule		the answer sl	ject success i ); Schedule ()
						П		D	Behind Schedule			hould be like	n the Informa the time it tak	Identification Number:
		20+ years							Did Nor Meet	Scope		liis 🛛	tion Technoli es to comple	vumber:
						П			Mer	Pe			ogy the	

Appendix D: ALQ Overall Raw Score by Gender

ALQ Overall Raw Score by Gender

		Male 1 = 29)		Female ( <i>n</i> = 32)		Total ( <i>n</i> = 61)		
Score	Count Percentage Count Percentage Count Percentage							
2.1	0	0.0%	1	3.1%	1	1.6%		
2.3	1	3.4%	0	0.0%	1	1.6%		
2.4	1	3.4%	0	0.0%	1	1.6%		
2.6	0	0.0%	1	3.1%	1	1.6%		
2.7	0	0.0%	1	3.1%	1	1.6%		
2.8	2	6.9%	3	9.4%	5	8.2%		
2.9	3	10.4%	3	9.4%	6	9.9%		
3.0	4	13.9%	1	3.1%	5	8.2%		
3.1	3	10.4%	5	15.6%	8	13.1%		
3.2	3	10.4%	2	6.3%	5	8.2%		
3.3	5	17.2%	6	18.8%	11	18.0%		
3.4	1	3.4%	4	12.5%	5	8.2%		
3.5	1	3.4%	1	3.1%	2	3.4%		
3.6	3	10.4%	2	6.3%	5	8.2%		
3.8	1	3.4%	1	3.1%	2	3.4%		
3.9	1	3.4%	0	0.0%	1	1.6%		
4.00	0	0.0%	1	3.1%	1	1.6%		

Appendix E: ALQ Overall Raw Scores by Component

ALQ Overall Raw Scores by Component

Overall Score	Transparency	Self-Awareness	Ethical/Moral	Balanced Processing
2.1				
2.1	2.2	1.8	2.3	2
2.3	2.8	1.5	2.5	2.3
2.4	2.4	2.5	2.5	2.3
2.6	2.6	2.5	2.8	2.7
2.7	2.8	2.8	2.8	2.3
2.8	2.6	2.8	3	3
2.8	2.6	2.5	3	3.3
2.8	2.8	2.8	2.8	2.7
2.8	3.6	3	4	3
2.8	4	4	4	4
2.9	2.8	2.8	2.8	3.3
2.9	2.8	2.5	2.8	3.7
2.9	3	2.8	2.8	3
2.9	3	2.3	3.8	2.7
2.9	3.2	2	3	3.3
2.9	3.2	3.3	3.5	3.3
3	2.2	3.3	3	4

(table continued)

Overall Score	Transparency	Self-Awareness	Ethical/Moral	Balanced Processing
3	2.8	3.3	3	3
3	3	2.8	3.3	3
3	3.2	2.3	3.8	2.7
3	3.4	2.5	3	3
3.1	2.6	3.3	3.5	3.3
3.1	2.6	3.3	3.3	3.3
3.1	3.2	3	3	3
3.1	3.2	3	2.8	3.3
3.1	3.2	3	3.3	3
3.1	3.2	2.5	2.5	3.3
3.1	3.4	2	3.5	3.3
3.1	3.6	2.3	3	3.3
3.2	2.6	3.5	3.5	3.3
3.2	2.8	2.8	3.8	3.7
3.2	2.8	2.8	2.8	2.7
3.2	3.2	3.3	3.5	2.7
3.2	3.4	2.8	3.5	3
3.3	2.8	3.8	3.8	3
3.3	3	3	4	3.3

(table continued)

Overall Score	Transparency	Self-Awareness	Ethical/Moral	Balanced Processing
3.3	3	3.3	4	2.7
3.3	3	3.5	3	3.7
3.3	3	2.3	2.8	3.3
3.3	3.2	3	3.5	3.7
3.3	3.4	3.3	3.3	3.3
3.3	3.4	2.8	4	3
3.3	3.4	3	3.3	3.7
3.3	3.4	3	3.3	3.7
3.3	3.8	2.3	4	2.7
3.4	3.2	3.3	3.5	4
3.4	3.2	3	4	3.3
3.4	3.2	2.3	3.5	3.3
3.4	3.6	3.3	3.8	3
3.4	3.6	3	3.8	3.7
3.5	3	2.3	4	3.7
3.5	3.6	2.8	3.8	4
3.6	3.2	3.8	3.8	4
3.6	3.4	3.3	4	4
3.6	3.4	3.5	4	3.3

(table continued)

	Overall				
_	Score	Transparency	Self-Awareness	Ethical/Moral	Balanced Processing
	3.6	3.8	3.3	3.8	3.3
	3.6	3.8	3.5	3.5	3.3
	3.8	3.6	4	3.8	3.7
	3.8	4	3.5	3.8	3.7
	3.9	4	3.5	4	4
	4	3	2.8	3	2.7

Appendix F: ALQ Percentiles and Count

ALQ Percentiles and Count

Raw Score         Count         Self-Awareness         Balanced Processing         Ethical/Moral         Transparency         Total           0.00         0         1         1         0         0         0           0.25         0         2         2         0         0         1           0.50         0         4         4         1         1         2           0.75         0         7         6         2         3         4           1.00         0         11         10         4         4         7           1.25         0         17         16         8         9         12           1.50         0         24         23         12         14         18           1.75         0         32         31         20         22         26           2.00         1         42         41         30         32         36           2.25         1         52         52         39         42         46           2.50         2         62         62         50         55         58           2.75         1         71         72 <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th colspan="3">Percentiles</th>					Percentiles		
Score         Count         Awareness         Processing         Moral         Transparency         Total           0.00         0         1         1         0         0         0           0.25         0         2         2         0         0         1           0.50         0         4         4         1         1         2           0.75         0         7         6         2         3         4           1.00         0         11         10         4         4         7           1.25         0         17         16         8         9         12           1.50         0         24         23         12         14         18           1.75         0         32         31         20         22         26           2.00         1         42         41         30         32         36           2.25         1         52         52         39         42         46           2.50         2         62         62         50         55         58           2.75         1         71         72         61	Raw		Self-	Balanced			
0.00       0       1       1       0       0       0         0.25       0       2       2       0       0       1         0.50       0       4       4       1       1       2         0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84	Score	Count	Awareness			Transparency	Total
0.25       0       2       2       0       0       1         0.50       0       4       4       1       1       2         0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1 ,</td> <td></td>						1 ,	
0.25       0       2       2       0       0       1         0.50       0       4       4       1       1       2         0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90 <td>0.00</td> <td>0</td> <td>1</td> <td>1</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td>	0.00	0	1	1	0	0	0
0.50       0       4       4       1       1       2         0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
0.50       0       4       4       1       1       2         0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	0.25	0	2	2	0	0	1
0.75       0       7       6       2       3       4         1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	0.50	0	4	4	1	1	2
1.00       0       11       10       4       4       7         1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	0.75	0	7	6	2	3	4
1.25       0       17       16       8       9       12         1.50       0       24       23       12       14       18         1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
1.50     0     24     23     12     14     18       1.75     0     32     31     20     22     26       2.00     1     42     41     30     32     36       2.25     1     52     52     39     42     46       2.50     2     62     62     50     55     58       2.75     1     71     72     61     66     68       3.00     24     79     80     71     76     77       3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90	1.00	0	11	10	4	4	7
1.50     0     24     23     12     14     18       1.75     0     32     31     20     22     26       2.00     1     42     41     30     32     36       2.25     1     52     52     39     42     46       2.50     2     62     62     50     55     58       2.75     1     71     72     61     66     68       3.00     24     79     80     71     76     77       3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90							
1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	1.25	0	17	16	8	9	12
1.75       0       32       31       20       22       26         2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	1.50	0	24	23	12	14	18
2.00       1       42       41       30       32       36         2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	1.75	0	32	31	20	22	26
2.25       1       52       52       39       42       46         2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	2.00	1	42	41	30	32	36
2.50       2       62       62       50       55       58         2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90	2.25	1	52	52	39	42	46
2.75       1       71       72       61       66       68         3.00       24       79       80       71       76       77         3.25       16       86       86       80       84       84         3.50       12       90       91       87       90       90							
3.00     24     79     80     71     76     77       3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90	2.50	2	62	62	50	55	58
3.00     24     79     80     71     76     77       3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90							
3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90	2.75	1	71	72	61	66	68
3.25     16     86     86     80     84     84       3.50     12     90     91     87     90     90	2.00						
3.50 12 90 91 87 90 90	3.00	24	79	80	71	76	77
3.50 12 90 91 87 90 90	2.25	1.6	0.6	0.5	0.0	0.4	0.4
	5.25	16	86	86	80	84	84
	2.50	10	00	01	07	00	00
3.75 2 94 94 92 95 94	3.50	12	90	91	8/	90	90
5.15 2 94 94 92 95 94	2 75	2	0.4	0.4	02	0.5	0.4
	5.13	2	94	94	92	93	94
4.00 2 97 97 95 98 97	4.00	2	07	07	05	00	07